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Chapter One


“Spencer!”
Jameson called out for her grandson. “Aw, Come on Spence!”


Spencer
appeared from behind a large oak tree, toddling as fast as his feet would allow
him. Jameson could just barely see his puffy, red cheeks from inside the
snowsuit that enveloped him. She could not stop laughing. Spencer’s running
reminded her of old videos of astronauts in training. “Clunky,” she chuckled as
Spencer finally collided with her. 
Jameson laughed harder. She peeled back Spencer’s hood to reveal two
twinkling eyes. 


“All
right, clunky,” she said as she reached for his hand.


“Jay Jay? What’s cunky?”


“Clunky,”
Jameson corrected him. “And, that is you,” she teased him.


Spencer
took Jameson’s hand and let her lead him to the house. Jameson opened the back
door and began to help Spencer with his snowsuit.
Spencer looked up at her with a serious expression. “Cold, Spence?” Jameson
asked.


“Can
we find Nana now?” he asked.


Jameson
sighed inwardly as she unzipped the toddler’s makeshift cocoon. Candace had
been away for nearly two weeks visiting various towns and cities in New York,
meeting with mayors and other local officials. It had been part of Candace’s
campaign platform. To create change required engagement and Candace felt that
she needed to lead that charge by example. That meant engaging local leaders as
soon, as often, and as meaningfully as possible. This was the first of four
planned trips around the Empire State for the new governor. 


Jameson
always missed Candace when Candace was away. Time apart had always been a
reality in their marriage. It was a necessary evil given their chosen professions.
She hated it, but Jameson accepted it. Candace had been home for nearly a month
before her inauguration. With the exception of
a few trips to Washington, Candace had conducted her meetings from her home
office in order to be closer to the
family. Things had changed rapidly in the weeks that preceded the inauguration.
The last month had proved most difficult for Spencer. He had grown accustomed
to having both his Nana and Jameson home almost every day. 


“Aw,
Buddy,” Jameson said as she sat Spencer on the floor to remove his snow boots.
He looked at her quizzically.


Jameson
regarded Spencer thoughtfully. She and Candace had taken an active role in
their grandchildren’s lives after their father’s unexpected death. Candace’s
oldest daughter, Marianne had moved home and while she was coping markedly
better, she was still struggling with bouts of severe depression. Jameson had
charge of Spencer and his baby sister every Tuesday and Thursday from late
afternoon into late evening so that Marianne could continue attending
counseling and a bereavement support group. Jameson loved it. And, she loved it
best when Candace was home to be a part of that time, so too did Spencer.
Jameson knew that. 


“Jay Jay? Can we find Nana yet?”


“Oh,
Spence, Nana…”


“Found
you first,” Candace’s voice echoed into the room.


Before
Jameson could process a thought, Spencer
had stood and bolted off, one boot on, one boot off to his Nana. 


“What
were you doing out there?” Candace asked as she lifted Spencer. “Playing in the
snow?”


Spencer
squealed in delight when Candace tickled him. “Nana!”


Jameson
looked across the kitchen at her wife and smiled. She immediately felt lighter.
Candace captured Jameson’s glance and smiled back. Time apart would never be
easy. 


“Nana!”
Spencer called for Candace’s attention excitedly.


“Yes?”
Candace grinned.


“Jay
Jay said I cunky.”


Candace
lifted her brow at Jameson, who rolled her eyes.


“Clunky,
Spence,” Jameson corrected him again. “It means awkward.”


“Wakard?” Spencer
asked curiously. 


“Awkward.
You were running like a man in a spacesuit,” Jameson tried to explain.


“Snowsuit,
Jay Jay,” he corrected her. 


Candace
snickered. Spencer had wrapped his legs around her waist and he was resting his
head against her shoulder.


“Someone
missed you,” Jameson said.


Candace
brushed Spencer’s short bangs aside and kissed his head. 


“I
missed you, Nana.”


“I
missed you too,” Candace told her grandson. “And, I missed Jay Jay,” she said
with a smile.


“I
hungry, Nana.”


“I’ll
bet you are from playing out there in that snow. Why don’t you go potty and
then we will figure out something to have for dinner?” Candace suggested. 


“Chicken
fingers!” Spencer yelled in delight as Candace placed him on the floor.


“Use
the stool and wash your hands, Spence!”
Jameson called to him.


“Kay!”


“And,
call me if you need help,” Jameson said.


“By
myself, Jay Jay!” he called back proudly.


Jameson
shook her head in amusement and made her way to Candace. 


“Busy
day?” Candace asked as Jameson’s arms encircled her waist.


Jameson
made no reply. She leaned in and captured Candace’s lips in an ardent kiss.


“Hum,”
Candace sighed.


“I
missed you,” Jameson said. “What are you doing home?” she asked. “I thought you
weren’t going to be back until Saturday night?” Jameson commented. Candace
closed her eyes and let herself fall into Jameson’s arms. “Candace? Is
everything okay?”


Candace
sighed, content to let Jameson hold her. “I finished early. Long days, but it
was worth it. I wanted to get home.”


“Well,
I’m glad you did,” Jameson said. 


“Marianne
call yet?” Candace wondered. 


“Earlier.
She made it to Jonathan’s safely. She said Maddie slept the entire time.”


“That’s
good. A little time with her father will be good for her,” Candace said.


“Mm-hm,”
Jameson mumbled.


“What?”


“Were
you worried about me and Spencer being
alone for a few days?”


Candace
pulled back to look at Jameson. She shook her head. “No.”


“Missed
us, huh?”


“More
than you know,” Candace admitted.


“You
okay?” Jameson asked in concern. “Something happen?”


“Something
is always happening, Jameson,” Candace answered more abruptly than she had
intended. She witnessed the slight flicker of hurt in Jameson’s eyes and
sighed. “I’m sorry.”


“No
need to apologize,” Jameson assured her wife. It was unusual for Candace’s work
pressures to cause her to be short with Jameson. Jameson did understand that
Candace often confronted issues that would make the most stoic person anxious. 


“Yes,
there is,” Candace replied. “I just needed to be home for a few days. Not like
everyone can’t reach me.”


“Those
Republican mayors try and make you ride their elephants or something?” Jameson
joked.


Candace
laughed. “Lunatic,” she said affectionately.


“You
love lunatics.”


“I
love you,” Candace said seriously.


Jameson
smiled. Something was bothering Candace. “Want to talk about it?”


“Nope.”


Jameson
nodded. She placed a soft kiss on Candace’s lips and made her way over to the
table to retrieve her keys.


“Where
are you going?”


“Well,
it seems the two people I love most are in need of some comfort food. You take
over with young Neil Armstrong in there and I will complete Mission Chicken
Fingers,” Jameson said.


Candace
watched Jameson head out the door and closed her eyes. She was relieved to be
home. Her first month serving as Governor of New York had been fraught with
stress. Candace prided herself on anticipating issues before they had a chance
to become full-blown crises. Right now, there were several issues rolling
through her mind that teetered on a rocky ledge, far too precarious for
Governor Candace Reid’s taste. Avoiding collapse was a much better scenario
than doing damage control. A month was not a very long time to move on issues.
Candace feared a slip on at least one of those rocky cliffs might be
inevitable.


“Nana!”
Spencer ran back into the kitchen.


Candace
chuckled. “All set?” she asked.


“Yep!
By myself,” he declared proudly.


“My,
you are getting to be a big boy, aren’t you?” she complimented him. “You even
washed up all by yourself?”


“Yep,”
he said grabbing hold of her hand and pulling her toward the back door.


“Where
are we going?” she asked him. Spencer turned the knob of the back door and
pulled with all his might so that Candace could look outside. “Ahh,” Candace
said, placing an arm around him. “You built a snowman.”


“Yep.
Me and Jay Jay,” he said. “See? For you, Nana!”


Candace
chuckled at the Mets hat sitting atop the snowman’s head and the Mets scarf
around his neck. “He’s a Mets fan, huh?”


“Yep.
Like you, Nana.”


Candace
shook her head. Oh, Jameson, you really
are priceless. 


***


“Did
he finally fall asleep?” Jameson asked Candace.


“Yes.
I wasn’t sure there for a while,” Candace confessed. “Jinx fell asleep before
he did. You two have been busy the last two days, I hear.”


Jameson
smiled broadly. “We’ve managed to occupy our time without anyone losing an eye
or burning down the house.”


“You
know, he told me he needs a new tool belt.”


“What
do you mean?” Jameson asked.


Candace
sat down on the edge of their bed. “He’s a big boy, Jameson. Almost four. He
needs to be able to help you. Your tool belt holds more tools.”


Jameson
laughed. Spencer mimicked nearly everything she did. She not so secretly
reveled in that fact. “He’s too much.”


“You
know,” Candace said. “He loves you, Jameson. You really have been a lifeline
for him these last few months. In case I haven’t told you, you’ve been one for
me too.”


Jameson
nodded. She reached over and pulled Candace down onto the bed and into her
arms. “I haven’t done anything.”


Candace
let her fingertips trace light patterns across Jameson’s stomach. “Yes, you
have,” she said. She felt Jameson shrug. “You have. You never envisioned having
kids. You’ve given up a lot to take care of those two.” Jameson remained
silent. “Jameson?”


“No,
I never did. But, it isn’t a sacrifice if that is what you are thinking,”
Jameson said assuredly.


“I
know you love them. I just want you to know that you don’t have to give up
your…”


Jameson
shifted and brought Candace up to face her. “I haven’t given up anything,
Candace.”


“Sweetheart,
you’ve spent years building that firm. And, I know,” Candace stopped midsentence
when Jameson shook her head. “What?”


Jameson
let out a nervous sigh. “I might have thought differently about a lot of things
if it had been with you.”


“Things?”


“Kids,”
Jameson said.


Candace
sighed. “Jameson, are you trying to tell me something?”


“No,”
Jameson said with a smile. “Nothing more than exactly what I just said. But, I
do love spending time with Spencer and Maddie, and J.J. too. To tell you the
truth, I miss Jonah and Laura being here.”


“I
know,” Candace said. 


Candace’s
son, his girlfriend, and their baby had recently moved to Albany to be closer
to Jameson’s architectural firm’s home office. Jameson had been giving Jonah
more and more responsibility. He seemed to love the job and Jameson trusted
Jonah. The house had been full for several months with Marianne and her two
children, Jonah, Laura, and the baby, and Jameson and Candace home much of the
time. It had been quiet the last two days. Marianne was away with Maddie and
Jonah and his family were gone. Jameson was grateful that she had Spencer to
keep her busy.


“Do
you miss the noise?” Candace teased.


“No,”
Jameson laughed. “I do miss them, though.”


“I
know. I do too.”


“Not
as much as I miss you, though,” Jameson admitted.


“I’m
sorry. I wish that I could tell you there is an end in sight,” Candace replied.


Jameson
offered Candace a halfhearted smile. She had expected Candace’s time to become
more divided. She supported her wife’s aspirations and the demands that
Candace’s position entailed. But, she couldn’t help but wish they had more time
together. Jameson’s work often required her to travel as well. She had been
investing a great deal of time and energy in teaching Jonah the ropes at her
firm so that she could pull back from the travel a bit.


“That
brings up something I wanted to talk to you about,” Jameson said.


“Okay?
Should I be worried?” Candace asked.


“No,
at least, I don’t think so,” Jameson said.


“What
is it?”


“I
want to make Jonah a partner,” Jameson said in one full breath. Candace sat up
and looked at Jameson in disbelief. “You think that’s a bad idea?”


“I…Jameson…I
mean, that is your company. You…”


“Yeah?
He’s your son. That makes him my step-son, right? I mean, he is really good,
Candace. I don’t just mean as an engineer. He’s got your way with people.”


“You
know that you don’t…”


“I
know what you are about to say. Look,” Jameson said with another deep breath.
“I’m not going to just walk away from what I built. I still love it.”


“I
know you do.”


“But,
I love you more,” Jameson said.


“Jameson,
you don’t have to choose between me and your career—not ever.”


“I’m
not. I just want more freedom. Marianne is still having a tough go of it. You
have so many demands on your time. Jonah has a baby at home.  And, Shell? Well, she is on the go
constantly. When she’s not, she’s with Melanie. Spencer and Maddie need some
structure, Candace. Spencer most of all. He misses you too. I don’t mean a
little bit.”


“And,
you think Jonah being a partner will help?”


“I
do. Besides, what happens when I want to retire one day? Who am I going to pass
that all off to?”


“Thinking
of early retirement already?” Candace chuckled.


“No,
but you never know,” Jameson said honestly. “He loves it. He and Mel could run
that place without me.”


“I
doubt that,” Candace said.


“Okay,
well, maybe not yet. They will be able to. They are both talented, Candace and
smart.”


“I
don’t doubt that,” Candace said. “Jameson, are you sure?”


“Sometimes,
Candace,” Jameson’s voice dropped to a self-conscious whisper and she closed
her eyes.


“Jameson?”


“Since
they’ve been with us so much…”


“Maddie
and Spencer?” Candace asked for clarification gently. 


Jameson
nodded. “I just, I like it when we are all together,” she said softly. 


Candace
smiled. “Got the maternal bug, huh?”


“No,”
Jameson shook her head. “I don’t know. It hasn’t made me want my own if that’s what you mean.”


“But?”


“No
but. I feel like a get a chance to see what it was like, you know? When they
were little—with you.”


Candace
felt her eyes begin to fill. Jameson had the softest heart of anyone she had
ever met. She understood what Jameson was trying to say. Candace had lived fifty-five
years before she and Jameson had crossed paths. She often wondered about the
first thirty-five of Jameson’s. It was natural when you loved someone. Part of
you wished that you could have a time machine. That’s not how life worked. 


“You
mean the kids? As in the Three Stooges,” Candace joked.


Jameson
laughed. “Good thing they don’t know you call them that.”


“Eh,
parental privilege. I’m sure they’ve called me a few things over the years,”
Candace quipped. “Other than Mom.”


“Safe
bet,” Jameson agreed. She looked at Candace again seriously. “I know it sounds,
well, I don’t know, sappy? I just don’t want to miss the time we have with
them. Who knows when things will change and Marianne will be back on her own? I
mean, she could move again someplace else and we wouldn’t get to be with Spence
and Maddie that often. Like…Well, I mean…”


Candace
stopped Jameson’s rambling with a kiss. “I understand,” she said. 


“You
don’t think I’m crazy?”


“I
didn’t say that,” Candace teased her wife. Jameson rolled her eyes. “You are
certifiable, but not for wanting to spend time with the kids while they are
little. You’re right, it will change, and they grow up fast. If you think this
is what is best for you and for the firm, then you know I support you. You
don’t need my approval, though.”


“I
know that. Your opinion matters to me. You know that.”


“I
do.”


“Spencer
really did miss you,” Jameson said. 


Candace
smiled. At times, she and Jameson acted more like Spencer and Maddie’s parents
than grandparents. In fact, that was the usual scenario the last few months. They both tried to walk a fine line, but
Marianne’s depression simply demanded their involvement. One day, the time
would come when things would shift. Candace was well aware that day would be
both a relief and at the same time extremely painful for them both. They were
both committed to getting Marianne back on her feet, but they had fallen even
more deeply in love with their grandchildren. It would be bittersweet. 


“He
cried himself to sleep for a couple of nights. Climbed into our bed,” Jameson
laughed. “In the middle of the night, I woke up with Spence on my head!”


Candace
laughed. “That must have been dreadful.”


“He’s
a worse bed hog than you.”


“I
do not hog the bed,” Candace argued.


“Yeah,
you do.”


“Really?”


“Mm-hm.”


“Well,
perhaps I should go sleep on the couch,” Candace suggested indignantly. She
moved to pull herself off the bed and found herself swiftly pulled on top of
Jameson.


“Who
said anything about sleep?” Jameson asked. “I said you hog the bed. I didn’t
say when.”


Candace
raised her eyebrow. “What exactly are you referring to?” she challenged
Jameson.


Jameson
flipped Candace to lie beneath her in one swift motion. “I think it might be
best to show you.”


“Oh?”


“Mm-hum.
I saw your fortune cookie, you know,” Jameson said.


“Did
you?”


“I
did. It said Marriage means you can annoy
one special person for the rest of your life…In bed.”


Candace
started laughing. “It did not say that.”


Jameson
smirked and shrugged. “Could be fun, though.”


“Is
that your goal? To annoy me?” Candace asked lightly.


In
an instant, Jameson’s mood shifted from playfulness to emotional. The sparkle
in Candace’s eyes as they looked into Jameson’s, the mirthful smile that curled
Candace’s lips, stole the air from Jameson’s lungs. 


“No,”
Jameson said softly. 


Jameson
leaned in and tenderly brushed her lips against Candace’s. She watched as
Candace’s eyes closed and listened to the small sigh that escaped Candace’s
lips. 


“No,
I want to love you,” Jameson said. 


“Jameson,”
Candace spoke her wife’s name breathlessly.


Jameson
could render Candace speechless, even soundless with nothing more than the
simple brush of her fingertips at times. Candace understood that she held the
same power over Jameson. It was one of the realities that made their lovemaking
intoxicating. It had always been that way. Candace would never have denied that
making love with Jameson overwhelmed her emotionally and physically. Desire was
sparked by something far deeper than lust between the pair. Desire, for Candace, was ignited by a profound connection
and a desperate need to be closer to Jameson. She was certain it was the same
for her wife. It had not paled, not faded, not slipped even the slightest in
their three years together. Candace doubted that it ever would. No matter what
issues, arguments, fears or upheavals they faced, eventually they came to this
place—the place where not even air seemed
to separate them.


“Oh,
God,” Candace held onto Jameson’s back as Jameson’s kisses fell over her
throat. “I missed you.”


Jameson
moved and captured Candace’s lips again. Candace’s hands found Jameson’s face
and held it tenderly as Jameson’s lips moved on hers. The faint taste of white
wine lingered on Jameson’s lips, soft, inviting and sweet, and so gentle that
Candace could scarcely breathe. Less than two weeks apart had seemed like an
eternity. Candace’s fingers caressed the softness of Jameson’s cheeks. When
Jameson pulled back to look into Candace’s eyes, Candace began to cry.


Jameson
smiled compassionately at her wife. She wiped away a falling tear from
Candace’s cheek and kissed Candace’s forehead tenderly. “It’s okay,” Jameson
whispered.


Candace’s
eyes fell shut. She searched her mind for some adequate words to explain what
she felt coursing through her. Coming home to find Jameson on the floor
unbuckling Spencer’s boots had almost been Candace’s emotional undoing. She’d
spent the afternoon at a shelter for women and children and it had taken its
toll on the governor’s heart. She had not expected Jameson’s revelations about
wanting to spend more time with Spencer and Maddie. Now, under the power of
Jameson’s gentle caress, wrapped in the safety of her arms, Candace’s composure
cracked.


“Hey,”
Jameson pulled back again and looked down at her wife. “What is this all
about?” Jameson asked.


Jameson
had sensed that something was weighing on Candace all evening. It was obvious
that Candace was glad to be home, but Jameson had learned to read Candace’s
body language. She could detect the stress in the sometimes labored breathing
of her wife. And, as much as Jameson knew that Candace had missed Spencer, it
was unusual for Candace to keep him as physically close as she had all evening.
Many times over the last several months, Jameson would walk into Spencer’s room
to find Candace sitting beside him, playing gently with the curls of his hair
or rubbing his back in small circles. Spencer’s father, Rick had been like a
son to Candace—not like a son, to Candace he was her son. Candace had remained
in control of her emotions in front of everyone else regarding Rick’s death.
With Jameson, Candace’s walls often crumbled. 


Jameson
coaxed Candace to open her eyes. “Talk to me.”


Candace
reached up again and held Jameson’s face in her hands. “Sometimes, Jameson…Sometimes,
I just want to quit everything but you and our family.”


“You
don’t mean that,” Jameson said with a smile. She moved gently to sit against
the headboard and pulled Candace to sit between her legs. Jameson wrapped her
arms around Candace’s waist and kissed her on the head. “Come on, talk to me.”


“I’m
sorry,” Candace shook her head.


Jameson
chuckled, knowing that the apology was for interrupting what had begun as a
passionate lovemaking session with an unexpected emotional overload. 


“Is
that funny?” Candace asked pointedly.


Jameson
kissed Candace’s head again softly. “No. Why are you apologizing?”


“We
haven’t seen each other in almost two weeks, and it’s been even longer since…”


“Do
you know what I miss most when you are gone?” Jameson asked.


“What?”


“This.”


“What’s
that? Me breaking down when you are trying to make love to me? I’m sure that’s
every wife’s dream.”


Jameson
held Candace more tightly. Occasionally, Candace could be her own worst enemy. Candace
put a tremendous amount of pressure on herself. She was, without question, the
strongest woman Jameson had ever known. Her strength was not rooted in
impassivity. To the contrary, Candace Reid’s tenacity was founded in her
compassion. Candace cared deeply for people. It’s what made her a formidable
opponent in any election. It’s what drove her to seek office. While Jameson
valued Candace’s intellect, humor, charm, and her courage, it was Candace’s
compassionate heart that had completely captivated Jameson Reid. It was the
vulnerability that few people took the time to see in the commanding woman now
resting against Jameson’s chest. 


“I
love you,” Jameson told Candace.


“I’m
sorry, Jameson.”


“There’s
nothing to be sorry for. Candace, if all I ever did was hold you, just like this, that would be okay. Don’t get me
wrong, I love making love to you. What I miss the most when you are gone is
this. Just being with you—alone,” Jameson said.


“I
know,” Candace confessed. “I didn’t mean to snap. Today was…”


“What
happened?”


Candace
ran her fingers up and down Jameson’s arms as they held her. “We made a stop
today in Poughkeepsie.”


“Go
on.”


“Women’s
shelter,” Candace explained. “Jameson, it was heartbreaking. I just don’t
understand this world some days. I don’t have the answers. What am I supposed
to tell those women? Those kids?” Candace’s frustrated sigh prompted Jameson to
close her eyes.


“What
did you tell them?” Jameson asked.


“Mostly,
I listened,” Candace said. “What can I say?” she asked. “We just do not provide
the right resources. A shelter? A woman ends up in a shelter with children
Spencer’s age because she has to fear her husband? And, the courts still give
him rights? I don’t know, Jameson. I believe there has to be a justice system.
Sometimes I fail to see the justice in it.”


Jameson
considered her reply for a moment. “Maybe, sometimes justice can’t be found in
a system,” she observed. Candace groaned. “I’m not saying the system doesn’t
matter,” Jameson said. “I’m just saying that it’s always going to be flawed
because it’s run by people, and people are flawed.”


Candace
chuckled. “You sure you don’t have political aspirations?”


“Never,”
Jameson answered bluntly. 


“I
just don’t know where to begin some days.”


“Maybe
you begin with exactly what you said you did,” Jameson replied.


“What
did I say I did?”


“Listen.”


“I
wish that were enough.”


“Maybe,
sometimes it is,” Jameson said. “The problem sometimes is that you don’t know
that you’ve made a difference. You do, Candace. Trust me, you do. It might not
always be the way you would like, but you do—not just in your job either.”


Candace
turned in Jameson’s arms and placed a tender kiss on Jameson’s lips. “Tell you
a secret?”


“I
love your secrets,” Jameson flirted.


“Sometimes
seeing you with Spencer makes me wish I was twenty years younger.”


“Maternal
urges kicking up, Nana?” Jameson asked. Candace looked longingly into Jameson’s
eyes. Jameson understood the silent message. “I understand. I feel it too.”


Candace
closed her eyes and shook her head. “There was a little boy there today,
Jameson. The social worker told me he’s headed into foster care soon if his
mother can’t get it together. Four-years-old, Jameson. His mother’s battling
addiction. The father? Who knows? Jesus,” Candace whispered painfully. Jameson
brushed the hair out of Candace’s eyes. “He’s four, Jameson. God. He reminded
me of Spencer. Who’s going to make a snowman with him?” Candace asked.


“Do
you have any idea how much I love you?” Jameson asked. Candace met Jameson’s
eyes with a puzzled expression. “Do you?” Jameson repeated. “I do. I also know
how lucky I am to have you. How lucky the kids are—all of them.”


“They
are lucky to have you too, you know?”


Jameson
reclined and pulled Candace into her arms. “One thing I do know.”


“What’s
that?” Candace wondered.


“You’ll
never quit. Even if you lost an election or left office, you’d still need to
try and make a difference, and you would.”


“You
have more faith in me than I do some days.”


“I
have every faith in you.”


“I
can’t get his face out of my mind,” Candace confessed. 


“I
think I understand.”


“Hold
me?” Candace asked.


“Always,”
Jameson promised.


***


Jameson
heard Candace’s phone ringing on the night stand. She moved to lift herself
from the bed and smiled. At some point, Spencer had made his way into their
bed. He was tucked into Candace’s arm, his small head resting under her chin.
He looked a bit like his Nana. Jameson shook her head affectionately at the
sleeping pair. She lifted the phone and felt her heart sink.


“This
can’t be good,” Jameson muttered as she accepted the call. “Bill,” Jameson
greeted Candace’s Chief of Staff. 


“J.D.,
sorry for the late hour. Is she there?”


“I
take it this cannot wait.”


“Not
this one, sorry,” Bill DeGrasso apologized. 


Candace
sighed at the hushed conversation inches away and extricated herself from
Spencer’s grasp. She rose from the bed and looked at Jameson apologetically.


“Bill?”
Candace accepted the call.


“Governor.”


“Oh,
this cannot be good,” Candace observed from her Chief of Staff’s formality.


“I’m
afraid not.”


“What
is it?” Candace asked.


“Let’s
hope it doesn’t become anything,” he began. “There was an incident in the city
tonight.”


Candace
braced herself. City meant New York City.
There were two words she had hoped she would never hear in the same sentence, incident, and the city. “Define incident.”











Chapter Two


Candace blew
through the doors of The Governor’s Mansion like a small tornado. Dana met her
just inside. “Dana,” Candace greeted her friend. 


“Governor.”


Candace
continued moving through the house toward her office. “Where’s Bill?”


“Waiting
for you in your office,” Dana said.


“Good.
Is…”


“Coffee
is on its way.”


“Better,”
Candace said. “Although, I wager a bottle of scotch might be better suited.”


Candace
walked into her office, shoulders squared and ready for battle. Bill DeGrasso
and Kevin Samuel, her Chief Counsel stood
immediately.


“Sit
down,” she instructed them as she moved behind her desk. “What do we know?”
Before either could formulate the hint of a sound, Candace continued. “And, I
do not mean what the press is saying or asking. I want facts as you know them
in detail. Understood?”


“Yes,
Ma’am,” Bill replied respectfully. This was no time for playfulness or casual conversation. “At about 10:15 last evening an
incident occurred…”


“A
fifteen-year-old boy dead in the street is not an incident, Bill.”


DeGrasso
sighed. “The teen exited a small
convenience store with two friends. Officer Jeremy Marks observed them enter.
He suspected the threesome was looking to attempt to rob the store.”


“And,
what may I ask peeked that suspicion?” Candace wanted to know.


“He
had arrested one of the boys previously.”


“Go
on,” Candace said.


“The
older boy, the one Officer Marks was watching caught sight of the officer and
his partner.”


“And?”


“He
began to flee with the other two boys following.”


“Tell
me this—and, be every specific. Is there any reason to believe that these young
men stole anything?” she asked.


“Other
than Officer Mark’s observations, no.”


Candace
nodded. “Continue.”


“The
officer’s account claims that the suspect known to him turned and reached into
his jacket pocket. The officer believed he was about to pull a weapon and
fired.”


Candace
nodded. “And, was the boy armed?”


“No.”


“This
boy is injured?”


DeGrasso
sighed. “He was shot in the leg and the
arm—nothing life-threatening.”


“Um-hum.
So, let me ask this? If they had nothing to hide, why did the boys run?” she
wanted to know.


DeGrasso
sighed again. Candace’s Chief Counsel Kevin Samuel took a step toward the desk
and handed Candace a folder. Candace looked at him for a long moment, gauging
the tautness of his jaw. She retrieved the pair of glasses she kept in her desk
drawer, sat in her chair and opened the file. DeGrasso and Samuel watched as
Candace’s eyes roamed slowly over the information she had been presented. She
gave no indication of her opinion nor emotion regarding what she was reading.


Candace
took her time. She reviewed the reports and notes thoroughly, unconcerned about
the nervous energy that was hovering in her office. Finally, she took a deep
breath, closed the file, and released her breath slowly. She looked across the
desk at her staff’s expectant gazes, removed her glasses, folded them, laid
them on the table deliberately, crossed her hands and met their trouble gazes
with an intensity that made both men instantly hold their breath.


Candace
nodded her head as if processing the words she was about to speak. “Six
complaints. Not five. Not four. Six. Six complaints including one from a
sixteen-year-old boy about harassment. A boy who had all charges dropped
against him who is now lying in a hospital bed while his friend lies cold in a morgue. That’s what I am
to understand. Four transfers. Not three. Not two. Not one. Four. A
sixteen-year-old with a cell phone and a pack of gum. A fifteen-year-old with a
chocolate bar and a phone. And, the lucky one who managed somehow not to get
caught in the crossfire with a bottle of soda and some cupcakes. Is that
right?”


“It
would appear so, yes,” Samuels replied.


Candace
nodded again. “And, the state of the neighborhood now?”


DeGrasso
steadied himself. “So far, the police have been able to handle the backlash,
but…”


Candace
raised a brow. “But?”


Samuel’s
answered. “Tyrone Jeffries death has not leaked yet. There is already talk of
rioting.”


Candace
sat stone-faced and silent for what seemed to the room’s other occupants like
an eternity. She pursed her lips, licked them and shook her head. She looked at
DeGrasso directly. “You get Chief Stanton, Captain Fitzgerald and Mayor Massaro
on the line and tell them that we will be on route to Police Headquarters later
this morning.” Candace turned to Dana. “Coordinate with the press liaisons at
NYPD and the mayor’s office. You take point,
is that clear?” Candace instructed. Dana nodded. “And, Dana? I want to know
ASAP where the press is at on this. How much time do we have?”


“Done,”
Dana promised.


“Governor,
I’m not sure that you should inject yourself,” DeGrasso began.


Candace’s
brow lifted measurably. “Inject myself? If I am right, unless we want to avoid
making a call about the National Guard going on alert, I will need to inject
myself, as you put it, squarely in the middle of this.”


“Politically,”
DeGrasso tried again.


Candace
stood swiftly. “Don’t,” she warned him sharply. “Don’t. There are not a lot of
options here, Bill and you know it.”


DeGrasso
sighed. “What are you going to do?”


“Nothing
I am going to do is going to change what happened. The only thing there is to
do is try to diffuse this before someone else gets hurt,” she said. “And, then
to make sure it does not happen this way again.”


“I
understand, but…”


“Who
is Tyrone’s next of kin?” she asked.


“His
mother.”


“Fine.
Dana, contact the boy’s mother and tell her that I would like to pay my
respects,” Candace said.


“You
want to go into the neighborhood?” DeGrasso nearly blared. “Candace!”


“It’s
not up for discussion. Make it happen.”


“Candace,”
DeGrasso tried again.


“You
know what needs to happen. I have calls to make,” Candace said just as her
phone rang. She looked at the screen and closed her eyes with a frustrated
groan. “And, calls to take it would seem.” Candace pointed to the door to
indicate her staff should leave her and lifted her phone. “Mr. President…”


***


“I’m
sorry, Pearl,” Jameson apologized.


“Sorry?
Please, I’m used to Candy’s chaos,” she said. Jameson nodded. “You’re worried,”
Pearl observed. She pulled Jameson to sit beside her on the living room couch.


“I
really should…”


“Sit
down, Jameson,” Pearl ordered the younger woman. “What is my Candy into now?”


Jameson
chuckled. “It’s not that. She’s headed into the city. You know what is going to
happen when people wake up and hear this story.”


Pearl
nodded. “No, and neither do you.”


“Pearl,
even if this boy had done something
wrong…You’ve seen the news lately. People react.”


“Don’t
underestimate her, Jameson.”


“Candace?
I don’t, but she is only one woman, Pearl.”


Pearl
regarded Jameson silently for a moment. She could see the trepidation in
Jameson’s eyes and she understood its cause. Candace was strong-willed and when
she set her mind to something, she could be unwavering. Jameson had filled
Pearl in on the major points of what Candace was dealing with. Pearl suspected
that something or rather someone else might be driving the depth of concern she
saw in Jameson’s eyes.


“Jameson,
who called you?” Pearl asked pointedly.


Jameson
groaned and hung her head slightly. “Bill.”


“DeGrasso?”
Pearl asked for clarification. Jameson nodded and Pearl chuckled.


“He
was concerned for her safety.”


“He’s
concerned for the safety of her ass,” Pearl agreed. “Politically.”


“That’s
not…”


Pearl
shook her head. “Oh, you need to trust me on this one,” she said. 


Pearl
had known Bill DeGrasso for years. He had served with Candace in the New York
State Legislature. The two had become allies and friends and Bill DeGrasso had
been a frequent visitor to the Fletcher home. Pearl made a point of observing
the people in Candace’s life. It was a mother’s prerogative. And, as far as
Pearl was concerned Candace was her cub. She liked the man just fine, but she
also understood his motivation. He was one of those people in Candace’s circle
who constantly rode her coattails. He
might have been bright and accomplished, but he lacked the qualities that
Candace possessed: conviction, courage, and an
ability to connect with people who differed from her. 


“Jameson,
do you remember a long time ago we were sitting in the kitchen and I told you
that if you wanted to have a life with Candy, you would have to accept that
there would always be someone trying to woo her away?”


“You
think Bill is interested…”


“Not
like that,” Pearl laughed. “He’s bright enough to know that’s a dead end,” she
laughed.


“I
don’t understand,” Jameson confessed.


“There
are also those people that depend on Candy to carry them along. A lot of them
don’t like to ruffle feathers, anyone’s feathers. They don’t like the tightrope
that Candy often walks.”


“I’m
still not following.”


“I
don’t love the idea of Candy walking into a potential war zone either. I do
know her. So do you. If she believes that
is what is needed to keep peace….Hell, if she feels that is what she should
do—she’ll do it and be damned with the risk.”


“I…”


“I
don’t mean the risk to her safety,” Pearl assured Jameson. “She’s not reckless.
You know that as well as anyone.”


“Yeah,
I do, but I also know that she won’t back down from something she honestly believes
is right.”


“Nope,
she won’t,” Pearl agreed. “I remember when she was about eleven. There was this
little girl at school…What was her name? Red hair. Well, it doesn’t matter…Anyhow, Candy came home one day all
filthy. I asked her what happened. She said that some of the kids were taunting
this little girl. Candy asked them to stop. They started taunting Candy,” Pearl
started laughing. “Stupid kids,” she shook her head. 


“What
happened?”


Pearl
grinned and shrugged. “Candy stepped in front of the girl and one of Candy’s
classmates punched her.”


“Oh,
no.”


“Mm-hm.
Candy got up, dusted herself off and faced that bully of a girl again.”


“Did
she hit her?” Jameson asked.


“Candace?”


“Yeah.
Did Candace deck her?”


Pearl
laughed heartily. “Oh, I’m sure she wanted to. She came home hopping mad, but
no. You know her. She told me she stared at the girl. Candace was no little
thing. She was tall for her age,” Pearl recalled. “She said she just stared at
the girl, like she’d seen her granddad do a few times with someone in his study
when she was spying,” Pearl recounted the tale to Jameson. 


Jameson
smiled. Candace was an incredibly compassionate and gentle person, but she was
also fiercely protective of the people she cared for or anyone she thought
needed protection for that matter. Jameson knew exactly the stare that Pearl
was referring to. She’d had it directed at her a couple of times. She recalled
the time Candace had caught her in the large tree outside cutting down
branches. Jameson had been certain that if looks could kill, she would have
been dead on the spot.


“You
can imagine it, can’t you?” Pearl guessed.


“Oh,
I sure can,” Jameson said. “But, I still don’t see what that has to do with…”


“The
point is that Candy knows when to fight and when to simply stand her ground.
She has a sense about those things, Jameson—always has. Some people get musical
talent, some people get artistic ability,
Candy got sense. I don’t mean just plain old common sense. She has that, but
she can sense a situation, sense what needs to happen. She’s not afraid to
fight, but she won’t go into the ring unprepared. And, Jameson…One thing you
need to always know, family is always
first.”


“I
know that.”


“Then
trust her that she has that sense. She knows what she’s doing,” Pearl said.


“I
know that too.”


“She
wouldn’t go if she thought the risks outweighed the need and Bill? He’s worried
about what the press will say. Trust me on that one. If he thinks he can stir
you up and you can talk her down? He’ll do it and that’s just what he’s done.”


Jameson
nodded. “Thanks for the reminder.”


“That’s
what I’m here for.”


“I
am sorry for waking you up. I just…I feel like I need to be there before she
leaves for the city.”


Pearl
patted Jameson’s knee. “You owe me a nice bottle of wine and something other
than that crap that comes in folding containers you and Candy seem to exist
on,” she said with a wink. 


 “You love chicken wings.”


“Not
really,” Pearl said. Jameson’s eyes opened in surprise. “You make sacrifices
for your kids, Jameson. Trust me on this, eating those damned chicken wings is
one of mine.”


Jameson
laughed. “Why don’t you just tell her?”


Pearl
shook her head. “No, for some reason Candy has always loved her Chinese Food
Take-out. I think it’s because her parents never let her have anything like
that. It was always proper…proper table manners and a proper meal. Once in a while, her granddad and grandma would treat the
kids. Whenever Candy could choose, she wanted those chicken wings.”


“She
likes the fortune cookies,” Jameson said affectionately.


“Um-hum,”
Pearl grinned knowingly. She reached her feet and stretched. “I’m going to
catch a few more winks. I’ll bring Spencer up to Albany after breakfast. Hell,
maybe I will let him get those hotcakes he loves so much at McDonald’s.”


“You’ll
be his hero,” Jameson commented.


Pearl
smiled and shook her head. She adored Jameson. One of the most lovable things
about the woman in front of her to Pearl was Jameson’s earnest humility.
Jameson would never see herself the way others did. Pearl winked at the younger
woman. “Well, I will try and score some points, but I think that role has
already been filled,” she said. “Tell Candy to give ‘em hell,” she said before
making her way to the stairs.


Jameson
put on her coat and looked up the stairs to empty space that Pearl had just
occupied. She giggled. If only Candace
knew the things you do for her.


***


“Mom,
I’m not sure this is such a great idea,” Michelle told Candace. 


“Shell,
don’t you start.”


“Just
listen to reason. You have no idea how things are going to go down.”


“No,
I don’t and neither do you,” Candace said flatly. 


“What
do the State Police say?” Michelle wanted to know.


“I
will be perfectly safe, Michelle.”


“Maybe
you should go and meet with the mayor first,” Michelle suggested.


“No.”


“No?”
Michelle questioned.


“No.”


“Mom,
people will see this as you taking issue with the NYPD.”


“I
have no issue with the NYPD and you know it. I have issues with certain people
within the department and rightfully so.”


“Be
that as it may, not only is there the risk of someone hurting you physically but politically…”


“This
is not about politics, Michelle. This is about right and wrong. It’s about
quelling violence before it begins. Who do you think I am worried about right
now?”


“I
know you feel for this boy and his family…”


“Of
course, I do! I don’t want another boy lying in the street with a Milky Way in
his pocket for a reason. I also don’t want some kid sucked into some insane
riot harmed or landing himself in jail for something that will not bring any
change at all.”


“I
know, but…”


“And,
I do not want any of the thousands of men and women out there trying to keep
people safe to be targeted or put in greater danger because of the recklessness
and bravado one idiot. Right now, Michelle? Those men and women are one of my
greatest concerns. Backlash can be an ugly thing. You ever hear that term one
bad apple can rot an entire tree?”


“Mom…”


“It’s
a fact, Shell. I appreciate your concern. My job is to keep the people of this
state safe, even if that requires some risk. That’s what I promised to do. If
that means I piss someone off, so be it. I didn’t take this job to try and win
Most Popular 2016.”


“I
know that. What about the threat assessment? Mom, if…”


“Michelle,
you are going to have to trust me on this one.”


Michelle
threw her hands up slightly. “You do realize that you have advisers to advise
you?”


Candace
nodded. “I’ve heard your concerns.”


“Mom…”


“The
discussion is over. You go see what Dana needs,” Candace told her daughter.
“And, you tell your boss, Mr. DeGrasso that you are not his tool.”


“Mom,
he…”


“That’s
all, Michelle,” Candace dismissed her daughter.


Michelle
turned with the shake of her head and
left the office. Candace covered her eyes and sighed. “Why can’t anything ever
be easy?”


***


Michelle
walked out into the long hallway of The Governor’s Mansion just as Jameson was
walking to Candace’s office.


“Thank
God!” Michelle called to Jameson in exasperation.


“Shell,”
Jameson greeted her.


“J.D.,
you have got to talk some sense into her!” Michelle said. Jameson stopped in front
of Michelle and nodded. “She will not listen to anyone, not even me.”


“About?”


“Oh,
Come on, J.D.! Didn’t she tell you? She’s planning on going to visit this boy’s
mother on her way to meet with the mayor and police chief.”


“She
may have mentioned it.”


“And,
you are okay with that?” Michelle asked in disbelief.


Jameson
took a deep breath and let it our slowly. “I trust your mother’s ability to
make her own decisions.”


“Uh-huh.
Even if she could get hurt by them?” Michelle challenged. Jameson nodded. “J.D.!
Bill seems to think that this has disaster written all over it. What if it
causes more backlash? She could get hurt. Seriously, J.D. Even if she manages
to keep things cool…What if it’s viewed as a commentary on her commitment to
law enforcement? She had their endorsement and…”


“Shell,
I am not your means to convince your mother
of what she should or should not do. And, you are not Bill DeGrasso’s. I
thought you respected your mother more than that,” Jameson said bluntly.


“You
sound just like her,” Michelle commented. Jameson nodded again. “J.D., aren’t
you even a little bit concerned about her?”


“Yes,”
Jameson admitted. She walked by Michelle and straight for Candace’s office.


“J.D.!”


Jameson
turned back to Michelle before opening the door. “Leave it be, Shell.”


***


Candace
heard the door to her office close. She didn’t need to turn around to know who
was standing behind her. 


“Are
you the cavalry?” she asked, sounding a bit more exhausted than Jameson had
expected.


“Why?
Do you need one?” Jameson asked.


Candace
turned slowly. Two hours had felt more like two years. Jameson smiled at her
sympathetically. 


“Rough
night?” Jameson asked lightly.


Candace
chuckled and moved from behind her desk. She collapsed willingly into Jameson’s
arms.


“They
all think I am crazy,” Candace said, leaning her head against Jameson’s chest.


“Last
I checked that’s not contagious, so you can’t blame me,” Jameson joked.


Candace
finally chuckled. “You are a lunatic,” she said. “So? You’re not going to try
to talk me out of my decision?”


“Nope,”
Jameson said. Candace pulled back and looked into Jameson’s eyes. “That
surprises you?” Jameson asked.


“Maybe
a little.”


Jameson
sighed. “Part of me wants to,” she confessed. Jameson watched as Candace’s eyes closed. She kissed Candace’s forehead and
let her lips linger for a moment. “Only because I love you.”


“Jameson…”


“If
anything happened to you…”


“I’ll
be fine,” Candace promised.


Jameson
nodded. “I know, you will. Don’t ask me not to worry, though. I can’t make you
that promise.”


“I
know,” Candace replied. “I just…This could go south fast.”


“I
gathered,” Jameson said. “Do you want me to come with you?”


Candace
was genuinely surprised. “Jameson, you…”


“Not
to see that blowhard mayor,” Jameson commented. Candace smirked. “To see the
boy’s mother.”


“You
don’t have to.”


“Wouldn’t
most spouses?” Jameson asked with genuine curiosity.


“It’s
not in the rule book,” Candace quipped. 


“If
you don’t want me to…”


“I
would love you to, but only if that is
what you feel comfortable with,” Candace said. 


“It’s
not about me,” Jameson said. “It’s what you think will be best. I mean that. I
just want you to know that I support you.”


Candace
nodded. “I do know. What about Spencer?”


“Pearl
is bringing him in a bit after he wakes up,” Jameson said. She watched
Candace’s eyes drop slightly. “You’d feel better if I stayed with him,” Jameson
guessed.


Candace
sighed. “I can’t explain it. I just…I came home to be with you both. He’s
already going to be disappointed.”


Jameson
nodded. “I’ll stay with Spence.”


“Are
you okay with that?” Candace asked. “It’s not that I don’t want you with me.
You know that?”


“I
told you, I will do whatever you need. If it puts your mind at ease for me to
stay with Spencer, that’s what I will do,” Jameson said. “Tell me something,” she
looked at Candace.


“If
I can.”


“Did
Stanton know about this cop?” Jameson asked.


Candace
groaned. Jameson had a stake in this as well. Her cousin Jeremy was an NYPD officer just as her grandfather and two
of her uncles had been. Jameson’s Uncle Patrick had been a captain in the
department before retiring. Three months earlier, Jameson’s uncle had succumbed
to cancer. Chief Gregory Stanton had been at his side. He had been one of Jameson’s
uncle Patrick’s best friends. In fact, Chief Stanton was a close friend of
Jameson’s entire family. His wife Lorraine had been Maureen Reid’s closest
friend for many years. The two had taught together before either had married.
In fact, that was how Mrs. Stanton had met the chief. 


“I
don’t know,” Candace admitted. “I’ve known Gregory for years and I seriously
doubt it.”


Jameson
nodded. “Please be careful, Candace.”


“Jameson,
I…”


“Listen
to me for a minute, okay? I know how polarizing this stuff is. I grew up in a
family of blue bloods. You know as well
as I do that there are going to be people on both sides who will ignore the
facts.”


“I
know,” Candace said.


“And,
you…Well, you’re an easy target in the middle of it,” Jameson said.


“I
will always be a target,” Candace reminded Jameson. “In one way or another.
That goes with the territory.”


“Yeah,
but there is a difference between crosshairs on your back and a microphone in
your face.”


Candace
smiled at Jameson. “Trust me.”


“I
do—completely. It’s other people that worry me,” Jameson confessed.


Candace
nodded. “I’ll be all right,” she promised just as the doors to the office blew
open. Candace looked past Jameson to Dana. “What is it?”


Dana
shook her head. “It’s not good,” Dana said. 


Jameson
turned to face Dana just as Dana moved to the small television in Candace’s office
and flipped it onto a twenty-four-hour
news channel. She felt the tension in Candace rise immediately and put her
hands on Candace’s shoulders to calm her. “Breathe,” Jameson said softly. 


Candace
watched as footage of a burning police car and hurled rocks, bottles and cans
flashed across the screen. “Jesus,” she muttered. She looked at Dana. “Get
Reverend Graves on the phone for me,” Candace instructed her press secretary.
“And, Dana? Get Chief Stanton on the horn as well. I need to speak with both of
them—five minutes ago,” Candace said. Dana nodded, lifted her phone, and headed
from the office.


“Governor,”
Bill DeGrasso stepped into the room. “Oh, Jameson. Sorry, to interrupt,” he
apologized. Jameson smiled. “Kevin is on the phone with the A.G. now.”


Candace
nodded her understanding. “Good. They can’t hold off on a press conference and
neither can we now.”


“I
know,” DeGrasso said. “What are you thinking?”


“First,
I think we need an assessment of the
situation.”


“You
want me to call Greg?”


“No,
Dana will pass that to me momentarily,” Candace said. She was about to continue
when the phone on her desk beeped. “Excuse me,” she said. She gently squeezed
Jameson’s arm and made her way to the desk.


“I’m
going let you have your space,” Jameson whispered in Candace’s ear. “I won’t be
far,” she told Candace. 


Candace
nodded her thanks and moved to pick up the phone. “Put it through. Greg. Yes,
I’m sure you are. No, it can’t wait. I agree. How bad?” Candace asked. She
rubbed her forehead and groaned. “I will have Dana set up the call. Ten
minutes. Get your people ready,” she hung up and looked at her Chief of Staff.
“You know who we need,” she said. “Ten minutes.” DeGrasso nodded. “And, Bill?
Five would be better.”











Chapter Three


Jameson walked
into her offices with Spencer on her heels. She had planned on leaving him with
Pearl for a few hours while she checked in with Jonah and Melanie. Spencer had begged
Jameson to take him with her to the office. Everyone doted on him here and he
loved to sit at one of the large drafting tables and pretend that he was
working. Jameson had not been hard to convince. She enjoyed watching the way
his face would light up the moment they walked through the door.


“J.D.,”
Jonah met them in the hallway.


“Uncle!”
Spencer ran into Jonah’s legs.


“Well,
hey there, Spence! Did you come to help J.D. with her work?” he asked his
nephew.


“Yep.”


Jonah
chuckled at Spencer’s enthusiasm. “How’s Mom?” he asked Jameson. 


Jameson’s
strained smile answered Jonah’s question. He put Spencer on the ground with a
small sigh. 


“Jay
Jay? Can I draw now?” Spencer asked Jameson.


Jonah
watched as Jameson’s expression shifted to genuine amusement and affection.
“Sure, you can, Spence. Come on. You can use my table while Uncle Jonah and I
talk.”


“Kay!”
Spencer ran off in the direction of Jameson’s office.


Jonah
laughed as he and Jameson followed. “So? You look worried. Shell called. She’s
not too happy with Mom right now.”


Jameson
pursed her lips and attempted to conceal her concern. “Your mom knows what
she’s doing.”


“Yeah,
but J.D., I saw her press conference. Is it really a great idea for her to be
going down there?”


Jameson
nodded. “It’s her call, Jonah.”


“J.D.?”


“I
don’t like it,” Jameson admitted. “She’s got the National Guard on alert and
Wallace called twice before she left…”


“President
Wallace called?”


Jameson
nodded. “Unrest in New York City isn’t just big news, Jonah. It can lead to
unrest elsewhere.”


“Yeah,
I get it, J.D. What is going down there going to do? You know people are going
to be pissed that she said there is no reason to suspect a racial motivation.”


“Well,
there isn’t.”


“No
one will believe that,” Jonah said flatly.


Jameson
groaned. She was worried. One of the many things that Jameson respected about
her wife was Candace’s ability to speak the truth even when it might work
against her. She’d watched at a distance throughout the morning as Candace
handled the situation, navigating the minefields of opinion and emotion in
search of fact. From what Candace had
shared with Jameson, the facts seemed to be clear. Officer Marks had been the
subject of numerous complaints, six in total. The most troubling was that two of his partners had raised
concerns. Both times, Marks had been transferred. Four complaints were from
women. Two had been Caucasian, one Hispanic, and one black. The other two
formal complaints had been from a young white man and the second boy that had
been shot that morning. Each complaint had alleged harassment and two of the
complaints had alleged physical assault. There seemed to be no distinction for
Marks as to who he bullied. Candace was not about to claim that there was
racial bias involved when she was fairly certain that was not the case. She had
made it clear that every possibility would be investigated and that every
resource would be provided in that endeavor. Jameson also knew that Jonah was
right. People saw what they wanted to see. Candace looked for what people often
wanted to ignore.


“Not
no one, Jonah,” Jameson said. “Some people will believe her. Those are the
people she has to rely on.”


“Boy,
she’s got you trained,” he commented playfully.


Jameson
chuckled. “No, but she has taught me a lot. Not the least of which is not to
argue with her when she knows better than me,” Jameson laughed.


Jonah
joined in Jameson’s laughter. He could hardly argue her point. “J.D.? I can see
it in your eyes. You are worried about her.”


Jameson
nodded. She and Jonah had developed a close relationship. She was barely old
enough that she could even pretend to claim him as her son, but many times it
felt a bit that way, more so than with his siblings. Michelle was like a little
sister to Jameson and Marianne was still a puzzle to her at times. Jonah turned
to Jameson often. He confided in her more than his siblings. Jameson had grown
fiercely protective of all of Candace’s family. It sometimes surprised her how
much her relationship with all of them had evolved over the three years she had
been with Candace. Jonah had learned to read Jameson’s expressions. She was
certain that he noted her concern. Jameson smiled reassuringly at her step-son.


“I
always worry about her, Jonah,” Jameson admitted. 


“Do
you think there will be trouble?” Jonah asked.


The
earlier turn of events and escalation of violence had changed Candace’s
original plans. She would meet with community leaders as well as Tyrone Jeffries’
mother at a neighborhood church. Candace would listen to their concerns and
attempt to begin to instill some level of confidence in the community that
there would be accountability. Following that, she would head to the mayor’s
office to meet with city and state officials. She wanted a plan to deal with
the unrest that had suddenly besieged a small section of Brooklyn. Candace also
expected some answers as to how an officer with so many issues on his record
was still patrolling the streets. Jameson had seen the worry lines creasing
Candace’s forehead when she had stopped to kiss Jameson goodbye. Not only was a
young boy dead, but a neighborhood had fallen into chaos endangering entire
families. And, Candace feared for the men and women that would have to help
quell that unrest—the men and women who risked their lives willingly every day.
That risk had been unnecessarily increased. Jameson was positive Candace would
do anything she could to avoid any other casualties. 


“I
don’t know,” Jameson answered honestly. “I think she’s hoping she might be able
to calm things down a bit.”


“She
have some kind of kryptonite I don’t know
about?” Jonah asked. 


Jameson
smiled at his joke. It had been tainted by a note of fearfulness. “She’ll be
okay, Jonah,” Jameson assured him. She believed that. Jameson was sure that
Candace would arrive safely back in Albany that evening—physically unharmed.
She also had little doubt that the day would take an emotional toll on Candace.
After a day of maintaining stoicism and composure, Jameson was sure that
Candace would be headed for a collapse by the time she got home. 


Jameson
made her way to Spencer to see what he was drawing. “What are you making,
Spence?”


Spencer
showed Jameson his scribble proudly. “A house, Jay Jay!”


“I
see that,” Jameson said.


“Yep.
See? That’s you and Nana.”


“Oh,
is this a new house for me and Nana?”


“Yep.
And me, and Mads and Mommy,” he pointed to some squiggles. “And, Uncle,” he
added.


Jonah
suppressed his chuckle. “Thanks, Spence.”


“You
keep drawing, buddy,” Jameson told her grandson.


“So?
Worried we’d run the place into the ground?” Jonah asked.


“No,”
Jameson said honestly. “I was hoping to talk to you and Mel about where we were
at with the Blander’s project.”


“Mel
is in Boston today, J.D.”


Jameson
closed her eyes and mentally scolded herself. “Shit, I forgot.”


“Jay
Jay!” Spencer called out. “Nana says time-out for naughty words.”


Jonah
covered his face to hide his amusement as Jameson groaned.


“Nana’s
right. I’m sorry, Spence. Can we maybe skip the time-out this time?”


Spencer
shook his head and pointed to Jameson’s chair. “No, Jay Jay. Nana says.”


Jonah
thought he might collapse from lack of oxygen, he started laughing so hard.


“Laugh
it up, Daddy,” Jameson whispered in his ear before heading to her chair. “Your
time will come.”


“How
many minutes does J.D. have to sit in time-out?” Jonah asked Spencer seriously.


Spencer
tapped the pencil in his hand against his head, just as he had watched Jameson
do when she was thinking. He looked over at a sullen Jameson and back at his
uncle. “Two hours!”


“What?”
Jameson asked.


“Nana
says.”


“Nana
makes you sit for two minutes.”


Spencer
smiled and pointed at Jameson. “Two, Jay Jay. You sit for two hours!”


“Guess
I will get you some coffee,” Jonah said. “Looks like you’ll be here a while.”


Jameson
shot Jonah a menacing look. “No sense of time, Jonah.”


“Quiet,
Jay Jay. Nana says no talking in
time-out.”


Jonah
snickered. “Spencer? Would you like a drink?” he asked his nephew. Spencer
nodded. “Okay, I will be back with something in two hours. Then you’ll know
it’s time to let J.D. up. Okay?”


Spencer
pondered the offer. He looked at Jameson and then back at Jonah. He pursed his
small lips and nodded dramatically. “Kay.”


***


“Was
that your mother?” Pearl asked Michelle. Michelle placed her phone back in her
pocket and shook her head. “Shell?”


“Yeah,
it was her,” Michelle responded. “Handing me my ass again,” she muttered.


“What
was that?” Pearl asked.


“Nothing.”


Pearl
raised her brow at Michelle. 


“Ugh,
not you too,” Michelle said.


“What
did you do to earn it?” Pearl asked.


“What
makes you think I did anything?” Michelle asked, sounding both frustrated and
slightly defeated. 


Pearl
grabbed hold of Michelle’s hand and led her to a small loveseat in the room.
She pulled Michelle down to sit beside her. Just like her older sister,
Michelle at times forgot that she was not Candace’s mother. She was a great
deal like her mother—outgoing, bright and able to relate to people easily. It
had not surprised Pearl when Candace had offered Michelle a job on her campaign
and Michelle had accepted. That had transcended into a job working for Bill
DeGrasso. And, in the end analysis, that meant
Candace was still the boss.


“Nice
try, kiddo,” Pearl replied. “What happened?”


“She’s
stubborn! That’s what happened!”


Pearl’s
brow rose again. “Mmm…Tell me something I don’t know.”


“Grandma!
God! She doesn’t listen!”


“You
mean that she doesn’t agree with you,” Pearl surmised.


“No,
I mean she won’t see reason. How does someone that idealistic make it as far as
she has?” Michelle mused.


Pearl
snickered. She wished Michelle could see and hear herself. She reminded Pearl
of a young Candace at times, although Candace had never had the flair for
dramatics that Michelle possessed. Pearl chuckled again thinking perhaps that
particular attribute had skipped a generation. Candace’s mother had certainly
possessed it in droves.


“What’s
funny about that?” Michelle asked. Pearl grinned. “Grandma Pearl! It’s not
funny.”


“It
kind of is. I wish you could see yourself right now. I’m not sure who I see
more—your mother or your grandmother,” Pearl laughed.


“Grandma?
How am I like Grandma?” Michelle asked indignantly. “I was never a debutante.”


“No,
but I’ll bet you could have been an actress with those theatrics of yours. You
sure didn’t get that from my Candy and face it your father is a bit dry—if you know what I mean.”


“I
don’t think I am being dramatic.”


“I
know,” Pearl replied. “That’s the point.”


“She’s
walking into a five-alarm blaze,”
Michelle observed.


“No,
she’s approaching a flicker that she’d like to extinguish—to use your colorful
analogy.”


“Grandma…”


“Shell,”
Pearl warned Michelle. “Your mother knows what she is doing. If she handed you
your ass, you deserved it. So, what did you say?”


“I
just asked why she had advisers if she had no intention of listening to their
advice.”


Pearl
winced. Candace always listened to the advice of her colleagues and staff. That
had always been one of the first things people who had worked with Candace
commented on. She was action oriented, not prone to reaction. Candace looked
for information before making decisions. Once she made a decision, she tended
to stick by it. Michelle’s words would not simply have annoyed Candace, they had
likely offended her.


Pearl
shook her head at Michelle and sighed.


“What?
She…”


“You
know that is not true, Shell. Just because she didn’t agree with you or someone
else doesn’t mean she didn’t listen to you.”


“She
didn’t listen to any of us,” Michelle replied. “We all told her this was
risky—in more ways than one.”


“Uh-huh.
I’ve never known your mother to be reckless.”


“How
about stubborn?”


“Oh?
Who is being stubborn? You suddenly don’t trust her judgment?”


“God,
are you sure that she is not your daughter for real? You sound just like her.”


Pearl
smiled. “Um-hum. Look in the mirror lately?”


Michelle
groaned. “She’s probably going to make him fire me.”


“No,
but I’m guessing you might want to think about apologizing,” Pearl said.


“All
I did was tell her the truth.”


“Sounds
more like you accused her of dismissing your opinion,” Pearl surmised.


“I,”
Michelle fumbled for a defense. She
looked back at Pearl. “Grandma, it isn’t just me who is worried. She has a lot
of things to deal with already. Safety aside, putting herself in this could
compromise her political clout. She could easily alienate…”


Pearl
shook her head. “Shell, I have been around politics most of my life,” she said.
“I remember Candy’s granddad pacing his study at night for hours. I’ve watched
your mother work forty-eight hours straight without sleep. One thing I have
learned about them, they are always compromised in one way or another. And,
Shell? The truth is that is just life. It doesn’t matter what you do. You are
always faced with decisions in life that someone else will not agree with.”


Michelle
sighed. “She’s furious with me right now.”


Pearl
smiled and took Michelle’s hand. “Probably,” she agreed. “But, she loves you.
Have a little more faith in her,” she told Michelle. “She has it in you.”


Michelle
nodded. “Maybe you should take a job here.”


Pearl
roared with laughter. “No, thank you very much,” she shook her head. “This
family is enough of a job already,” she said affectionately.


“Grandma?”
Michelle began. Pearl looked at her. “Don’t you worry about her? Mom, I mean?”


Pearl’s
smile softened. “Every day, Shell. But, I have learned to let her fly. Just
like she learned with you.”


Michelle
nodded. “But, someone has to look out for her. She is always looking out for
everyone else.”


Pearl
winked. “That’s who she is. You can look out for her, just remember she will
never stop being your mother, not even here—even if she says she can.”


***


Candace
sat on a folding chair facing Martha
Jeffries. She had immediately been captivated by the woman. Anger, Candace
expected lurked beneath the shadows of shock and grief. Losing a child brought
about an unimaginable pain that left a hole in one’s soul forever. Tyrone
Jeffries, Martha had shared, had been a precocious little boy that had grown
into a curious teenager. Candace had learned that Tyrone was a good student
with an affinity for music and art. He had tried his hand at sports, but Martha
had laughed at that. “Gangly,” she chuckled. “More coordinated with his hands
than his legs,” she had joked.


There
were no words of true comfort that Candace could offer the woman sitting before
her. She knew that. She listened to the woman’s stories, impressed by her
obvious intellect and affection for her children. When Martha shared the fact
that her father had been a New York Police Officer until his death four years
earlier, Candace had been stunned. How, she had immediately wondered, had no
one uncovered that fact. 


“Tyrone
loved to follow him around,” Martha told Candace. “My father was a big man,
almost 6 feet five. I think he scared most people on sight,” she laughed. “But,
in truth, he was just a big teddy bear. I
think Tyrone wanted to be him to tell you the truth. “


Candace
smiled, her thoughts immediately traveled to Spencer’s need for a bigger tool
belt. “I think I understand,” she said. Candace looked down at her phone in
concern when it beeped. 


“It’s
okay,” Martha said genuinely when Candace looked at her phone.


A
smile touched Candace’s lips when she opened the message. “It’s from my son.”


“I
hope everything is all right,” Martha said honestly.


Candace
looked back at the woman in awe. Genuine concern painted her expression. “It
seems my grandson put my wife in time-out,” she explained. Martha smiled.
Candace passed her the phone to see the picture Jonah had snapped of Jameson
sulking behind her desk with Spencer staring at her from the drafting table.


“What
did she do?” Martha asked.


“Colorful
language, I would expect,” Candace said.


Martha
looked at the governor knowingly. “You’ve lost a child too.”


Candace
sighed. She was certain that Martha was referring to Rick. She made the
decision to share a truth that she discussed with few people. “Two, actually,”
she confessed. 


Martha
looked at the governor curiously. “Between my eldest and my middle child,”
Candace told her. “He was born with a congenital heart defect,” Candace
explained. “It...Well, he made it for two days,” Candace said softly.


“What
was his name?” Martha asked.


“Lucas,”
Candace replied.


“I’ll
bet he was beautiful.”


It
was a time in Candace’s life that no one made mention of. It had been a time
that had nearly killed Candace. Candace smiled in spite of the tears that
gathered in her eyes. “He was.”


Martha
reached over and took Candace’s hands. “Seems we have something in common,” she
said. “Losing children before their time.”


“I
promise you,” Candace began. “There will be accountability.”


“I
believe you,” Martha said. “Now, I have to worry about my other two out there
in that mess. And, my daddy? He would be madder than hell but he would be
worried about his friends.”


“I
will do whatever I can.”


“It
would help, wouldn’t it? If people knew Ty’s granddaddy had a badge,” Martha
guessed.


“Probably,”
Candace admitted.


“Mmm…Tell
me, Governor Reid…”


“Candace,”
Candace told Martha. “Call me Candace, please.”


Martha
smiled. “He would have liked you.”


“Who?”
Candace wondered.


“Ty.
He would’ve like you.”


“I’m
certain that I would have liked him,” Candace said. 


“Tell
me, why do you do this?” Martha asked curiously.


“I’m
not sure what you mean,” Candace confessed.


“Well,
seems you have a lovely family—kids and grandkids. I see you all on the news.
Why do this? Deal with all of this?” Martha wanted to know.


Candace
considered her answer for a moment. “Well, I suppose in a way I do it for them,
even if they don’t think so,” she said. “But, my Granddad—he always told me
that if you were lucky enough to have a full life, more than enough to eat, a
place to feel safe, a chance for an education and to see the world…Well, you
owed it to others to try and make it better for them too. Some people, he would
say were given every opportunity and wasted them all. And, too many people
looked for any opportunity and couldn’t seem to find them.”


Martha
nodded. She and Governor Candace Reid came from different worlds and yet the
more she listened to the governor speak, the less she saw the state in the
stateswoman.


“He
would have liked you,” Candace told Martha. “My Granddad. I know it
sounds….Well, empty. I am sorry for your loss.”


“It’s
only empty when someone doesn’t mean it,” Martha said. “Could I ask you
something?”


“Of
course.”


“Do
you finally ever believe it is real? That they’re gone?”


Candace
clasped Martha’s hands more firmly. “I’m not sure that you do—no. Maybe because
for us they never really are.” 


Candace
watched as the floodgates opened and a strangled cry broke forth from the
depths of Martha Jeffries’ soul. Candace pulled the younger woman to her and
held her close. She spoke no words. Instead,
she allowed her tears to fall with the stranger who somehow seemed more like a
sister now in her embrace. Life could be incredibly unfair, death even more so.
Candace looked up momentarily and caught Dana’s empathetic gaze. Dana moved in
front of the two women to shield them from any prying eyes. No longer were they
a governor and her constituent. They were simply two mothers who understood the
pain of loss that never truly ceased.











Chapter Four


“How
was J.D.?” Laura asked Jonah as she put little Jameson in his crib.


Jonah sighed. “I don’t know. Something was on her
mind, I could tell.”


“She’s
probably worried about your mom,” Laura guessed.


“Yeah,
but it’s not just that,” he said. Jonah started chuckling. “You should have
seen her face when Spencer put her in time-out for saying ‘shit.’”


“I
think he wants to be her.”


Jonah
nodded. “He sat at that drafting table for nearly three hours until J.D.
finally bribed him with chicken fingers to leave.”


“You
worried about J.D.?”


“Not
really worried. I just wonder what is going through her head.”


“You
don’t think they are having problems, do you?” Laura asked with concern.


“Who?
Mom and J.D.?” he asked. Laura nodded. “Nah. I’ve heard them arguing a few
times, but it never lasts. It’s not that,” he said.


“Why
not just ask her?” Laura suggested. “What’s on her mind, I mean?” she
clarified. Jonah shrugged. Laura took a seat next to him on the bed. “Jonah?”


“I
just hope it’s not me.”


“What
are you talking about?” Laura asked.


“What
if she’s disappointed in me? I mean, she’s given Mel and me a lot of authority.
What if I screwed up and she’s afraid to tell me? Maybe she’s mad that we moved
here.”


Laura
smiled at Jonah and kissed him on the cheek. “J.D. loves you.”


“J.D.
cares about all of us because she loves Mom.”


Laura
shook her head. “No. I think you know it’s more than that. I doubt she’s mad.
Maybe she just misses having you around.”


“I
doubt that,” Jonah snickered. “I would think Marianne and the kids would be
enough.”


“Mmm.”


“What?”


“I
think you might be missing a few things there,” Laura said. “J.D. is dealing
with a lot of change too. Your mom has been away. We’re here in Albany. She’s
trying to walk in between here and there to help Marianne. Maybe you should
take a ride to the house and hang out with her and Spencer for a day. Take J.J.
with you and the four of you can hang out.”


“Need
a break?” Jonah teased his girlfriend.


“I
wouldn’t complain.”


Jonah
groaned. He’d been working long hours for a few weeks. “I haven’t been much
help lately.”


“You’re
working for your wicked step-mother. I’ve read the stories. I know what to
expect.”


Jonah
laughed. Laura had a unique way of relieving his worries. He looked at her
lovingly, realizing not for the first time how lucky he was. “You know, one of
these days she’ll be your wicked stepmother
too,” he said.


Laura
leaned in and kissed Jonah gently. “I’ve already scrubbed her floors, so I’ll
be prepared.”


“I
think you’re spending too much time with Grandma Pearl,” Jonah surmised. 


“She’s
a smart woman,” Laura said.


“Yeah,
she is.”


“Seriously,
Jonah…Talk to J.D. She’s like your big sister.”


“Not
really,” he said quietly.


Laura
grinned. “You really see her as another
parent, don’t you?”


“I
guess, I do. I don’t want to disappoint them. They’ve done so much for us.”


“Yes,
they have. Wouldn’t you do the same for J.J.?”


“I’d
do anything for him,” Jonah said assuredly.


“Well,
there’s your answer. Stop worrying and talk to J.D.”


“How’d
you get so smart?”


“Someone
told me to listen. I took her advice.”


Jonah
nodded. “Too much time with Grandma.”


Laura
winked. She knew that Jonah was referring to Pearl. It was true. She had been
spending a great deal of time with Pearl since she and Jonah had moved east.
Pearl spent every Wednesday in Albany. She stayed with J.J. in the morning so
that Laura could take a class and then tried to visit with Candace later in the
day. But, Laura had not been referring to Pearl’s sage wisdom. She also had
been spending a fair amount of time with Candace. And, what Jonah didn’t know
was that Candace called Laura at least three
times a week to check in. Candace had taken on a motherly role in Laura’s life,
filling a void that her family’s rejection had left.  It made it easy for Laura to understand
Jonah’s feelings toward Jameson.


Jonah
had never been close to his father. While he loved his mother, Laura also knew
that his relationship with Candace had been strengthened by Candace’s marriage
to Jameson. Jameson and Jonah clicked. Jonah trusted Jameson and Jameson seemed
to have tapped into Jonah’s passions unlike anyone in his life before. Laura
often thought it uncanny how much alike Jonah and Jameson were. Laura was a
great deal like Candace. She saw the world similarly and Candace had recognized
that fact early on. It left Laura with the notion that people were brought together
for many reasons. Families were not always defined by the blood they shared.
There were elements that ran deeper than blood—love, for instance. 


“Just
ask J.D.,” Laura suggested again. “Whatever is on her mind, maybe it will make
you both feel better.”


“You
sound like my mom,” Jonah joked.


“I’ll
take that as a compliment.”


***


Candace
let her eyes fall shut and her head collapse against the soft leather of the
seat in the limousine. She was beyond exhausted. She wondered if a word had
been invented that could describe how she felt. She’d dealt with her fair share
of complicated issues over the years. She’d survived more than a few
disappointments, heartbreak and endured plenty of criticism for her approach to
handling all of it. Candace had paid attention to the lessons that life gave
her. That’s what she considered each victory and each obstacle, every
disappointment and every celebration—a moment to learn and an opportunity to
teach. Right now, she felt little inclination toward either. The only thing
Candace wanted was to fall away in Jameson’s arms and sleep for the next three
days or until whenever this latest storm cloud decided to pass. The problem
was, this storm had begun to rage within her as much as it seemed to surround
her. 


Dana
observed Candace from across the seat silently. Candace appeared weary, a sight
that Dana would never become accustomed to. It seldom painted the governor’s
features. Dana had seen Candace bone tired, over-worked, concerned, frustrated
and determined. She’d watched Candace struggle to suppress her anger and even
curb her biting humor at times. There had been less than a handful of times
that Dana had been troubled by Candace’s demeanor. Candace’s resolve was always
evident. It had been a trying day. Candace had met with the mayor and police
officials. She had visited a community center and several churches to meet with
community leaders. As always, Candace had spoken truthfully and sought to bring
what could have become opposing forces together. From Dana’s vantage point, the
new governor’s efforts had been met with great success. Demonstrations were
still occurring in several neighborhoods, but no one had been injured and only
two arrests had been made. 


It
had surprised Dana when Candace had approached and informed her that Martha
Jeffries wanted to make a statement with Candace at her side. Dana had been in
this game long enough to know the five minutes Martha Jeffries and Candace Reid
had taken to stand together had served to turn the emotional tide dramatically
in the community. It had been a brief yet emotional display of both
determination and grief. And, Dana had found herself marveling at the woman
across from her again. She hadn’t been privy to the entire conversation that
had taken place between Martha Jeffries and Candace, but she was certain
whatever had transpired it had taken its toll on her friend. 


Candace
had developed a kind of sixth sense over the years. She often appeared to have
her eyes focused on some document in front of her, to be engaged in conversation,
or to be resting comfortably with her eyes closed, but she always knew when
someone was gauging her in the distance. She could feel the heat from Dana’s
stare boring into her. 


“What’s
on your mind?” Candace asked without opening her eyes. She heard a small sigh
escape Dana’s lips and pried one eye open.


Dana
rolled her eyes. “You’re impossible,” she told Candace.


“Quite
possibly. Now, what is it that you don’t want to ask me…or tell me?”


Another
sigh preceded Dana’s downtrodden smile. “I don’t know if this is the best
time.”


“Is
there a better time?” Candace asked caustically. “Let me ask you this? Is it
something I need to know?”


“It’s
something you asked to know. I just am not sure now is the best time…”


Candace
opened both eyes and stared directly at Dana. “If I asked, there was a reason.
What did I ask?” 


Dana
passed Candace a folder. Candace kept her gaze fixed on Dana for a moment
before opening it. She covered her mouth and shook her head. “Shit.”


“I’m
sorry, Candace.”


Candace
nodded and looked back at her friend. “Talk about a day going from bad to
worse.”


Dana
laughed nervously. “What do you want me to do?”


“I
don’t know that there is anything we can do,” Candace answered sadly. “Just
follow up. Let me know…Well, let me know where he is.”


Dana
nodded. “Candace…”

Candace closed her eyes. “I just want this day to be over.”


***


Jameson
felt something soft pressed against her back. “Hum? Candace?”


Candace’s
lips were traveling over Jameson’s shoulder, her hand running softly over the
curve of Jameson’s hip. Jameson felt her breath catch and she closed her eyes
again, enjoying the feel of Candace touching her. Slowly, Jameson turned and
came face to face with her wife. She reached out and gently cupped Candace’s
face in her hands. Jameson smiled at Candace tenderly. A million emotions
danced in Candace’s eyes as Jameson brought their lips together in silent
understanding.


“I
need you,” Candace whispered.


To
most people, Candace Reid appeared controlled in the face of adversity and
crisis, not that she gave off an air of stoicism. Her compassion was always
evident. But, Candace’s public persona required that she remain stately. The
occasional tear that ran over her cheek made her approachable and real to the rest
of the world. The stage of political leadership, however, required that Candace
temper an outward display of her feelings. It was the same in their family.
Three children and three grandchildren looked to Candace for her guidance and
strength and she endeavored to provide that in every way possible. At times,
the need to restrain her emotions left Candace unable to release them. In those
moments, she sought Jameson. She craved the safety and the acceptance that the
connection she shared with Jameson always provided.


Jameson
needed no further invitation. She had missed Candace the last two weeks. She
had grown to understand the way Candace’s heart and mind sought release. And,
she understood her role in Candace’s life. Jameson ran her fingertips over Candace’s
lips before moving to kiss her tenderly. She felt Candace’s hands on her
cheeks, holding her closer, prolonging the sweetness of their kiss. Jameson’s
heart fluttered and she had the momentary thought that it amazed her that no
amount of time seemed to change that—the way the slightest touch from Candace
could leave her quivering.


Jameson’s
lips slowly descended over Candace’s throat. Her hand followed closely behind
in a delicate dance that left Candace’s body tingling in anticipation.
Candace’s head fell back and Jameson listened as a series of soft sighs escaped
Candace’s lips. One by one, Jameson deliberately addressed the buttons of
Candace’s white blouse until it fell open. Jameson had to close her eyes to
still her emotions. 


“God,
you are so beautiful,” Jameson whispered as her lips caressed the swell of
Candace’s breasts. 


Candace
opened her eyes and she caught sight of Jameson looking at her reverently. She
dropped her hand and coaxed Jameson to look at her. She smiled sweetly, touched
by the devotion evident in Jameson’s eyes. She traced over Jameson’s eyebrows
and nose with her fingers and brushed the hair from Jameson’s eyes. 


Jameson
smiled at Candace as she lifted her slightly. She removed Candace’s blouse and
bra without ever breaking their mutual gaze. Her lips found Candace’s again. This time, passion colored the moment. She
needed Candace. She needed to feel Candace against her, the softness of
Candace’s skin and the warmth of her breath. 


Candace
sensed Jameson’s growing desire, knowing that it rivaled her own. She lifted
Jameson’s T-shirt over her head and closed her eyes when Jameson lowered her to
the bed again. She could sense Jameson’s presence hovering above her. Jameson
kissed Candace’s forehead, her eyelids, her nose and then her lips sweetly.
Candace gasped when Jameson’s fingers played lightly over her breasts. She held
her breath when she felt Jameson move to lower her skirt. 


“So
beautiful,” Jameson breathed again. 


“Jameson…”


Jameson
was positive that she would never tire of touching Candace. Candace’s body
moved perfectly in time with Jameson’s. Jameson moved to address the last
vestiges of their clothing and brought their bodies together in a sensual dance
that astounded her in its delicate ferocity. Making love with Candace was the
most gentle and the most exhilarating experience Jameson could imagine. It
often reminded her of drifting on ocean waves on a hot summer day. Jameson
would close her eyes and trust the wave to carry her along. She would relish
the way the sun caressed her and the water cooled her until finally a wave
would break over her. She would be pulled under the surface violently and struggle
to fill her lungs with air. And, just when Jameson was certain she would never
breathe deeply again, a new warmth would envelop her, filling her with a sense
of peace that transcended time and space—completion.


Candace
opened her eyes and met Jameson’s. Her hips rose to meet Jameson’s just as
Jameson leaned in and claimed her lips in a searing kiss. Her hands traveled up
and down Jameson’s spine, holding onto Jameson with a desperate need to climb
higher and trust Jameson to be the tether that would keep her grounded when she
finally spiraled into a violent free fall
back to earth. 


Jameson
dropped her hand between them and immediately felt Candace’s body begin to
tremble. She pulled back from their kiss and whispered in Candace’s ear. “Let
go,” she told Candace.


Candace’s
fingers gripped Jameson’s back when Jameson entered her. She could not seem to
find her voice. She clung to Jameson as Jameson continued to move against her,
taking Candace deliberately higher slowly, gently, lovingly and passionately.
Candace felt Jameson’s body quiver against her, sending Candace over the
threshold of ecstasy in an instant.


Jameson
fought for control. She was spinning. Her head spun, her heart raced, Candace
trembled beneath her, holding onto her firmly and Jameson cried out Candace’s
name.


Candace
pulled Jameson down to her and swallowed both their cries in a kiss that set
off another series of ripples that swiftly turned to waves, pulling them both
under unexpectedly again. Gradually, Candace felt Jameson’s body begin to
settle above her and their kiss become gentler. 


Jameson
pulled away and rained kisses over Candace’s face. She tasted the saltiness of
Candace’s tears and spoke soft endearments in Candace’s ear. “I’m right here,”
Jameson promised. She moved to lie beside Candace and pulled Candace into her
arms. She stroked Candace’s back lovingly as Candace’s head came to rest on her
chest. They stayed silently wrapped in one another’s embrace for what seemed to
Jameson like hours before Candace finally spoke. 


“I’m
tired of mothers losing their children,” Candace said. Jameson listened,
instinctively tightening her hold on Candace. “She’s quite an amazing woman.”


“Mrs.
Jeffries?”


“Yeah.
She asked me if I had lost a child,” Candace said. Jameson waited for Candace
to continue. “I told her about him,” Candace said.


“Rick?”
Jameson asked.


“Lucas,”
Candace said softly.


Jameson
fought for a breath. She kissed Candace’s
head. “How did that go?” she asked gently. 


The
loss of her infant son had been devastating for Candace. It was something that
she had great difficulty confiding in Jameson about. It was not something that
she discussed—with anyone, not even with Pearl. It was simply too painful even after all the years that had
passed. Jameson was sure that she had never seen Candace’s face etched by so
much pain as the night that she confided in Jameson about the loss of her
second child. It wasn’t something that people talked about. The press left it
alone. The family kept quiet about it. Candace had told Jameson that at times she thought her pregnancy with
Michelle had saved her life. And, when Jonah had been in crisis as a baby, it
had frightened Candace beyond imagining. Rick’s death had served to resurface many
memories for Candace. Jameson was sure that all of those memories had lingered.
She could not deny that she was surprised that a conversation with Tyrone
Jeffries’ mother was the catalyst for Candace to mention Lucas. She waited
patiently for Candace to answer her question.


“It
felt good to talk about him,” Candace said. “With someone who understands.” Candace
heard Jameson’s slight sigh and pulled herself up to look at her wife. “I don’t
mean that you don’t understand.”


Jameson
smiled earnestly. “I know what you mean,” she assured Candace. “I just wish I
could help you.”


“It
never really goes away,” Candace admitted.


“I
wouldn’t expect that it would.”


“You
don’t think that’s crazy? I still think about him, Jameson. Today, I found
myself wondering why I don’t talk about him more. It’s been so long. I can
still see him as if it were yesterday and when I do? I can’t help but wonder
who he might have become.”


Jameson
kissed Candace compassionately. “I don’t think it’s crazy at all. He’s your
son,” she said. Candace sighed heavily. “What is it?”


“That
little boy I told you about at the shelter?”


“The
one whose mother was struggling?” Jameson asked. Candace nodded. “Yeah, I
called Scott this morning about her.”


Candace’s
eyes twinkled with appreciation. Jameson always listened and she always looked
for any way that she could to support Candace. Jameson’s cousin Scott ran a
successful rehab clinic. It would have been a wonderful solution for the young
mother Candace had met just a day ago. She placed a light kiss on Jameson’s
lips.


“You
are wonderful,” Candace told Jameson. “Maybe if I’d met her a day earlier.”


“What
are you talking about?” 


“She
overdosed last night. They took Cooper into state custody early this morning.”


“Cooper
is the little boy?” Jameson asked. Candace nodded. “What does that mean? Took
him where?”


“Right
now, he is in a transitional home.”


“What?
Like an orphanage?”


“Well,
not exactly. Not all of the children are like Cooper. Some have suffered
through abuse, others have parents who are incarcerated and no family member to
accept their care. And, yes—some are like Cooper,” Candace explained.


“So,
what happens to him? He gets adopted?”


Candace
shook her head. “That would be ideal.”


“But?”


“But,
that isn’t the most likely scenario,” Candace said. She collapsed back into
Jameson’s arms. “Hopefully, they will find a good foster home for him quickly.”


Jameson
pulled the covers up over them both and kissed Candace on the head. “Shitty
day, huh?”


Candace
nodded. “Mothers should not outlive their sons and babies should not have to
lose their mothers.”


Jameson
sighed. “I’m sorry, Candace.”


Candace
snuggled closer to Jameson. “It’s part of life—death. I can’t pretend that I
understand the point in it sometimes.”


Jameson
held Candace. She listened as Candace drew in a deep breath and released it. She
released one herself and closed her eyes. The day had clearly affected Candace
deeply—all of it. “I wish I knew how to make it better,” Jameson muttered.


“You
do,” Candace said sleepily. 


Jameson
felt Candace’s breathing even out. She was grateful that Candace had fallen
asleep. Candace’s exhaustion had been evident. “Maybe,” Jameson mumbled
doubtfully. 


Jameson
closed her eyes again thinking about how Candace constantly worked to make
things better for everyone around her. Jameson had endured loss as well. In
life, Jameson had learned, you carried on. You found joy again. If you dared to
love, you were guaranteed to feel grief at some point. She had no doubt that
Candace was happy with her life, with their life together, but some losses
always lingered. 


“I’d
do anything for you,” Jameson whispered to her sleeping wife. “Anything.”


***


“Dana?”



Dana
answered Jameson’s call in a slight panic. “J.D.? Is Candace okay?”


“She’s
all right.”


“Uh-huh.
Why are you calling me at six in the morning then?”


Jameson
couldn’t help but chuckle nervously. “Okay, look, she’s okay. She’s not
herself.”


“Yesterday
was not an easy day,” Dana offered.


“No,
for more reasons than one,” Jameson said quietly.


“What?
J.D.?”


“Nothing.
Listen, what’s the deal with this little boy she met the other day?” Jameson
wanted to know.


“Cooper?”


“Yeah.”


Dana
sighed. “Why? What did she say?”


“Dana,
please. What’s the deal?”


“He
really got to her,” Dana observed.


“Yeah,
I kind of gathered that. What’s the deal?” Jameson repeated her question for
the third time.


“Well,
I’m not really surprised. He took to her like honey to a bee.”


Dana’s
statement did not surprise Jameson. Candace loved kids and kids seemed to
naturally gravitate to her. “Yeah, well that doesn’t surprise me.”


“No,
but from what the woman at the shelter said it’s pretty unusual for Cooper.”


“Lots
of kids are shy,” Jameson said. 


“I
think it’s more than being shy, J.D.”


“Why,
is something wrong with him?”


Dana
chuckled. “Not in the way you are thinking,” she said. Her voice sobered as she
continued. “It hasn’t been easy for him. J.D.—in and out of shelters with his mother.
And, really? Who knows what he’s seen in that time? He’s timid.”


Jameson
sipped her coffee and considered Dana’s comments. 


“J.D.?
You still there?”


“Yeah,
I’m here.”


“What
did Candy say about Cooper?” Dana asked.


“Nothing
really. I think she’s worried about him.”


“I’m
sure she is. You know her, J.D. She takes more home with her than she lets on.”


Jameson
did know. Somehow, something about this little boy was different. “Yeah.
Listen, Dana…What’s her schedule look like today? Do you know?”


“Jesus.
J.D.! It’s Saturday and it’s six a.m.!”


“And?
You were up.”


Dana
laughed. “Yeah, I was. Why so interested in Candy’s schedule? Planning an
escape?”


“Not
the kind you are thinking,” Jameson replied. “We have Spence.”


“Ahh…I
forgot. How is the little architect?” Dana asked.


“Sleeping
right now with his Nana.”


“Missed
her, I’ll bet,” Dana said.


“Understatement.
So? Do you know? What her day looks like?”


“She
has a call at eight-thirty with the attorney general, Samuels, and DeGrasso.
Shouldn’t be more than an hour—if that. Bill has some luncheon he’s speaking
at. He’ll be brief—for once.”


Jameson
chuckled. “That’s it?”


“Yep,
unless the proverbial shit hits the fan again.”


“Don’t
even say it,” Jameson warned. She heard Dana laugh. “In that case, I have a
favor to ask.”


“I’m
not sure I want to know. Is this going to get me in trouble with my boss?”


“I
hope not,” Jameson said with a hint of insecurity coloring her voice.


“Oh,
no…What are you up to?”


“Well….”











Chapter Five


“Where
on earth are we going?” Candace asked.         


Jameson
smiled. “I thought you said you were up for an adventure with Spence and me?”


“Uh-huh.
I am. I just am curious where that adventure might be taking us.”


“Chicken fingers!” Spencer yelled.               


Jameson
laughed. “No, Spence we aren’t going for chicken fingers.” Spencer frowned in
the back seat. Jameson caught him in the rearview mirror and snickered. “You
two have the same face,” she said to Candace.


“What
are you talking about?” Candace asked.


“You
and Spence. The minute I said no chicken fingers you both frowned.”


Candace
wrinkled her nose and pursed her lips. “Not that I am not grateful for whatever
plan you have concocted. But, out of curiosity, why were you on the phone with
Dana when I got up this morning?”


Jameson
shrugged. “She is my friend, you know.”


“Umm.
You call your friends at six a.m. often, do you? Friends who happen to be my
Press Secretary?”


“Only
when I need to.”


Candace
shook her head and laughed. She leaned over the seat of the sedan and into the
ear of their police escort. “Sergeant Evans,” Candace began sweetly.


“Yes,
Governor?” he replied.


“What
is it that my wife has gotten you into? I should warn you, unlike my wife, I do
not enjoy ice fishing nor do I care for snowmobiling.”


Jameson
rolled her eyes. “When have I ever taken you ice fishing?”


“There’s
a first time for everything,” Candace said before falling back into her seat
next to Spencer. “I do have a cat,” she reminded Jameson. “Spencer, what is Jay
Jay up to?” Candace whispered to her grandson.


Spencer
shrugged. “Jay Jay?”


“Yeah,
Spence?”


“Nana
says what are you to?”


“Up
to,” Candace laughed.


“Up
to, Jay Jay!”


“Nice
try,” Jameson said.


Candace
shrugged. “I know how to deploy assets when needed.”


“I
know,” Jameson mumbled.


“What
did you say?” Candace asked.


“Nothing,”
Jameson answered. She turned to Sergeant Evans. “Is that it?” she asked softly,
receiving a nod in reply.


Candace
looked out the window as the car slowed and watched as a large white house came
into view. “Jameson?”


Jameson
took a deep breath and turned to face Candace in the backseat. “I thought maybe
you’d feel better if you could check in on Cooper.” The stunned expression on
Candace’s face unsettled Jameson. “If it’s a bad idea just say so.”


Candace
sat completely dumbfounded. Spencer
looked at her, puzzled by her silence. “Nana?” he called to her.


Candace
smiled at Spencer and kissed his cheek. She looked back at Jameson and sighed.


“Candace….If
I was out of line….”


Candace
shook her head. “Not at all.”


“Are
you sure?” Jameson asked. Candace nodded again. “Okay,” Jameson said as she
stepped out of the car and opened Spencer’s door. “Want to go meet a new
friend, Spence?” she asked him. He nodded vigorously. 


Candace
grabbed Jameson’s arm before they reached
the stairs to the building. “This is why you called Dana,” she said. Jameson
smiled. Candace leaned in and kissed Jameson’s cheek. “You certainly are full
of surprises.”


“I
hope it’s a good one,” Jameson said. Candace smiled genuinely. Jameson could
detect the melancholy in her wife’s mood. “Candace, are you sure this is okay?”


“I’m
positive. I just hate that any of them need to be here,” she said honestly, stealing
a glance at Spencer as he reached up for her hand.


Jameson
nodded her understanding and followed Candace up the stairs and through the
door. “I hope this was a good idea, J.D.,” she silently mused. 


***


“J.D.?”
Marianne’s voice came through the phone.


“Hey,”
Jameson replied quietly. Her attention was focused on Candace, who was sitting on the floor with Cooper and Spencer a few
feet away.


“Is
Mom there?”


“Yeah,
she’s kind of in the middle of something,” Jameson said, taking a step into the
hallway.


“J.D.,
why are you whispering?”


“I
just didn’t want to disturb your mom.”


“Should
I head home?” Marianne asked.


“No,
why?” Jameson wondered.


“Well,
I’ve seen the news. I mean, Mom must have her hands full. And, you have things
to do. I don’t want to burden you two with Spencer. I know…”


“Burden
us?” Jameson jumped in. “Marianne, Spence is never a burden—a challenge at
times, maybe, but that’s only when he hides in cabinets.”


Marianne
giggled. “He didn’t….”


“Oh,
yeah, he did. Yesterday he climbed in one of the cabinets at the firm. Good
thing Jonah saw him. I’d have been searching for hours.”


“You
and Mom started that,” Marianne reminded Jameson.


“Don’t
remind me. I’m pretty sure he somehow thinks that if he hides your mom will
magically appear and try to find him,” Jameson explained her theory.


“Or
he just likes to tease you.”


“Or
that,” Jameson agreed. “Things are fine here. Honestly. How’s your visit
going?” she wondered. Jameson hovered in the doorframe, keeping a close eye on
Candace with Cooper and Spencer. She snickered when Spencer took Cooper’s hand
and started leading him to a small desk. 


“It’s
been fine,” Marianne answered Jameson’s question. “J.D., where are you?”


“Long
story,” Jameson answered. 


“You
sure that you don’t want me to cut this short?” Marianne asked.


Marianne’s
offer was genuine. Jameson noted the concern in her voice, but she also noticed
something else. Marianne sounded calm and relaxed. Candace had told Jameson
that she thought a couple of weeks away might help revitalize Marianne’s
spirits. By the tone of Marianne’s voice, Jameson guessed that Candace had been
correct. Spencer was never a bother to Jameson. More than that, the last thing
Jameson wanted to do was contribute to a setback for her step-daughter. 


Jameson
had struggled the most to form a bond with Marianne. They had managed to forge
a healthy friendship. Jameson guessed that had been brought about largely
because she had been close to Rick. That, and the fact that since he could
move, Spencer had attached himself to Jameson’s hip. Those realities had forced
Marianne to accept Jameson as part of the family. At times, Jameson still wondered
if Marianne approved of her marriage to Candace. If she had issues, Marianne
kept them to herself. 


“J.D.?”


“Sorry,
I was just…Sorry.”


“Are
you sure everything is okay there?”


“I
promise,” Jameson replied. “Just enjoy your trip. Don’t worry. Okay?”


“If
you say so,” Marianne said skeptically. “Is Spencer there?”


“Yeah,
he’s playing with a new friend. Hold on,” Jameson said. She moved back inside
the large playroom and tapped Candace on the shoulder. “It’s Marianne,” she
explained. 


Candace
took the phone from Jameson’s hand and made her way to her feet. “Marianne?”


“Mom?”


“Jameson
is trying to round up Spencer,” Candace chuckled. “He’s teaching Cooper how to
design a house, I think.”


“Cooper?”
Marianne inquired curiously.


“Long
story,” Candace said.


“So
I heard. How are you?” Marianne wondered.


“It
was a long week.”


“I
saw,” Marianne said. “I didn’t call last night…I figured you would be…”


“Busy?”
Candace finished her daughter’s thought. “That would be one way to describe
it,” Candace said. She started laughing at Jameson’s feeble attempts to lure
Spencer to the phone.


“Spence,
Mom wants to talk to you,” Jameson told
the toddler.


Spencer
looked up at Jameson unappreciatively. “Jay Jay,” he said. “Coop and me is
busy.”


“I
can see that. Maybe I could help Cooper for a minute while you talk to Mom,”
Jameson suggested.


Cooper
sat beside Spencer scribbling on a large piece of paper intently. Spencer
looked at the paper and then at Jameson. He huffed a bit and pursed his small
lips in consideration of Jameson’s offer. 


Candace
covered her mouth to hold back a burst of laughter. “I wish you could see him,”
she whispered into the phone to Marianne.


“Why?”
Marianne asked. “What’s he doing?”


“Making
Jameson sweat,” Candace replied.


“Spence?”
Jameson urged her grandson.


Spencer
wrinkled his nose and squinted at Jameson for another moment before turning to
the boy beside him. “Coop,” he said. Cooper looked up from his scribbling at Spencer. “Jay
Jay will help. I be back,” he
assured Cooper. Then he turned back to Jameson. “Don’t fo-get, Jay Jay—the woof.”


“Got
it. I promise to supervise the roof,” Jameson told Spencer with a mock salute. 


Spencer
nodded and headed off to his Nana. Jameson let out a sigh. “Boy, he’s tough,”
she mused aloud. Jameson watched as Spencer reached Candace and then she looked
at Cooper. “That’s a nice house,” she complimented him. Jameson was moderately
impressed by the four-year-old’s drawing. She could make out a lopsided square
in the center of the paper with a number of
longer, equally skewed rectangles within
it. She imagined those represented windows. “You have a lot of windows in your
house,” she observed absently. Cooper kept his eyes on the paper and shrugged.


Jameson
watched Cooper closely. He seemed to be concentrating on his assigned project
with determination. Jameson found herself smiling at the way Cooper licked his
lips as he drew another rectangle. He pressed the pencil firmly into the paper,
trying with all he had to make his mark perfectly. “Can I help you with the
roof?” Jameson asked. 


Cooper
finished the line he was drawing and slowly looked up to meet Jameson’s gaze.
She was immediately struck by the warm, brown eyes that seemed to implore her
silently for help—or was it for her approval she wondered. Jameson smiled warmly at the little boy looking at her.
She found herself wondering how such a precious gift could be taken for
granted. Cooper was adorable, the kind of toddler that people stopped to smile
at. His tight brown curls were cropped closely to his head and his light brown
skin brought out the slight glimmer of gold in his eyes. Jameson studied his
eyes as he considered her. Somehow, Jameson understood that she was as much a
puzzle to him as he was to her. 


“I
promised Spence I would help you,” she told Cooper. “Would you like me to help
you, Cooper?” she asked. Cooper nodded. “Okay. Can you show me where you think
the roof should go?” Jameson asked him. Cooper nodded again and placed the tip
of his pencil where he thought they should begin. Jameson smiled. “I think that
would be perfect.”


Candace
watched Jameson while she listened to Spencer prattling to his mother about his
new friend. Jameson was whispering to Cooper. Every so often, Cooper would look
at Jameson and study her. Just as Jameson turned to try and capture the
toddler’s gaze, Cooper would look back at the paper on the desk.


“She’s
good with him,” a voice came up beside Candace. 


Candace
smiled. The fact that Jameson had found common ground with Cooper did not
surprise her. Jameson rarely gave herself enough credit in Candace’s opinion.
Jameson constantly praised Candace for Candace’s ability to connect with
people. While Jameson’s approach differed from Candace’s, Candace had always
admired her wife’s ability to make people feel at ease. She understood that it
was Jameson’s down-to-earth manner along with her willingness to be silly that
had attracted Spencer early on. He adored Jameson. And, watching Jameson with
Cooper, Candace was reminded of why she loved her wife so deeply.


“What
has he said?” Candace asked the social worker.


“Very
little,” she replied. “He will ask for what he needs. The most I’ve seen him
talk has been to you.”


“To
me?” Candace turned to the woman in complete shock.


“Yes.
That surprises you?”


Candace
looked back over at Cooper. “I wonder why.”


The
social worker smiled watching Candace. “He trusts you, Governor.”


“I’m
not sure why,” Candace said honestly.


“Perhaps
it’s because you came back,” the woman offered. Candace turned again and the
woman smiled. “He’s used to people leaving if I had to guess. He’s seen people
come and go—new places. He doesn’t see people come back.”


Candace
sighed heavily. “Any luck on a foster home?”


“No.
Not yet. I’ve made some calls. It’s not easy.”


“I
know,” Candace replied. “I’m sure you have your restrictions. I was just
curious. Do you think we could take him for an ice cream or something? I know there are a few places nearby.”


The
social worker nodded. “I think we can trust you to return him safely. We can,
can’t we, Governor Reid?”


Candace’s
reply was interrupted by Spencer placing her cell phone back in her hand and
scurrying off to Jameson.


“He
certainly has a lot of energy,” the social worker observed.


Candace
laughed. “He definitely keeps us on our toes.”


“I’ll
bet. You let me know when you are ready to go. You will need to sign Cooper
out.”


Candace
nodded. “Ms. Ross?” she called after the social worker.


“Yes?”


“There
weren’t any signs of….”


“Abuse?
No,” Ms. Ross replied. “Thankfully, I don’t think he has endured any physical
abuse. What he’s seen? That I cannot tell you.”


“I
wish ice cream could fix that,” Candace said.


“So
do I,” Ms. Ross agreed. “Maybe not a fix, but maybe just what he needs right
now.”


Candace
offered the woman a sad smile and a nod. “If only that were enough,” she
thought.


***


Candace
was restless. Jameson felt Candace shifting in the bed. It wasn’t unusual for
Candace to be preoccupied with thoughts that lingered from her day. What was
unusual was Candace’s nervous energy. Jameson had experienced it the night
before the inauguration. The only other time that Jameson could recall Candace
being fidgety was the night that Candace had brought Jameson home from the
hospital. It was the first time Jameson had slept beside her wife. Jameson
reached over and pulled Candace close. She kissed Candace on the temple softly
just as she had that first night in the farmhouse.


“Want
to talk about it?” Jameson asked.


Candace
placed her hands over Jameson’s arms as they held her, relaxing slightly at the
feel of Jameson close. 


“Thinking
about Cooper?” Jameson guessed. She felt Candace release a heavy sigh. “I know,
I hated leaving him there too,” Jameson admitted. 


“I’m
not sure I will ever understand it. Logically, I understand it. I just…”


“I
know. I don’t understand it either. Why is it so hard to find someplace for
him?” Jameson asked rhetorically.


Candace
sighed again. “I just hope they find him someplace where he can stay for a
while. Too much uncertainty for a little boy.”


Jameson
placed another kiss on Candace’s head. “He liked that ice cream,” Jameson
chuckled.


Candace
smiled. “Yes, he did. Thank you, Jameson.”


“Thank
me? Thank me for what?”


“For
taking me to see him.”


“You’re
welcome. It will work out, Candace.”


“I
hope so.”


“Well,
I believe it,” Jameson said.


Candace
turned in Jameson’s arms and smiled. “Ever the optimist.”


“No,
I just have learned that those fortune cookies are usually right.”


“We
didn’t have fortune cookies,” Candace said. Jameson grinned. “You found my
stash, didn’t you?”


“Maybe,”
Jameson said.


“You
went snooping for my fortune cookies?” Candace tried not to laugh. Jameson was
a big kid at times. At Christmas, Candace had caught her snooping in the attic.
She also understood Jameson did it as a means of keeping Candace on her toes. 


“You
know for a woman who has to keep secrets, you really should be better at hiding
things,” Jameson teased her wife. Maybe Spencer could give you lessons. He’s a
master.”


Candace
whacked Jameson playfully in the stomach. “Uh-huh. So? What did this fortune of
yours say?” 


Jameson
answered Candace’s question with a kiss.


“You’re
not going to tell me?” Candace asked. Jameson smiled. “You didn’t find those
cookies at all, did you?”


Jameson
wiggled her eyebrows. “I guess that will be my secret.”


Candace
rolled her eyes. “You are a complete lunatic.”


“It
helps sometimes,” Jameson replied.


“Lunacy?”


“Um-hum.
It’s an excellent defense.”


Candace
laughed and shook her head. Jameson always seemed to know what Candace needed
whether it was some levity or making love. “Certifiable.”


Jameson
winked and kissed Candace’s lips. “It thought that was a prerequisite for
admission to this family.”


“It
might just be,” Candace agreed. “Although, cuteness helps.”


“You
think I’m certifiably cute?” Jameson asked playfully.


Candace
chuckled softly. “It works.”


Jameson
held Candace in her arms and let out a contented sigh. For the moment,
Candace’s roaming thoughts had stilled. Jameson closed her eyes, listening for
the tell-tale signs that Candace had fallen asleep. She looked down at Candace’s resting form and smiled deviously. “I knew
she was hiding those cookies.”


***


Monday
arrived much too soon for Candace’s liking. She sat behind her desk reviewing
updates on everything from an expected snow storm to the dwindling
demonstrations in Brooklyn. She heard the door open. “Come in, Shell.”


“How
did you know it was me?”


“I
just knew,” Candace said as she lifted her gaze from the paper. Michelle smiled
sheepishly. Candace removed her glasses and regarded her daughter silently for
a moment.


“If
this is a bad time,” Michelle began, still standing in the doorway.


Candace
shook her head. “Are you here for the governor or for your mom?” Candace asked.
She watched as Michelle’s eyes lowered to the floor. “Close the door,” Candace
instructed her daughter. She rose from her chair and made her way toward the
sofa a few feet away. “Well?” she called over to Michelle. “Last I knew, I did
not bite.”


Michelle
cautiously sat beside Candace on the sofa, but she would not meet her mother’s
gaze.


“Shell?”


“I’m
sorry,” Michelle said. “I was out of line on Friday.”


“Yes,
you were,” Candace agreed. Michelle looked up regretfully. Candace smiled at
her. “Somehow, I think we both know that will not be the last time.”


“Mom…”


Candace
held up her hand. “Shell, I heard all of your points. I just didn’t agree.”


“I
know. I’m sorry that I accused you of not caring what anyone thinks.”


Candace
nodded. “Is that what you honestly believe?”


“No,”
Michelle confessed. “I know you care. I just wish sometimes you would say
that.”


“Michelle,
I don’t have time to placate everyone’s insecurities in this office—not even
yours,” Candace said honestly.


“I
know that too.”


“Want
to tell me why you are so on edge lately?” Candace asked. 


“I’m
not on edge,” Michelle replied. Candace
lifted her brow. “Okay, well, maybe I am a little on edge.”


“Is
it the job or something else?” Candace inquired. Michelle groaned. “Shell? This
is me now, okay?”


“It’s
Mel.”


“You
two having problems?”


“Not
exactly,” Michelle said softly.


“Care
to enlighten me?”


“She
thinks we should buy a house.”


“And,
you don’t?” Candace pried gently.


“She
also thinks we should get married.”


“That
isn’t exactly a revelation,” Candace reminded Michelle. “Shell, is there some
reason you don’t want to marry Melanie?”


“No,
I do—just not right now. I want to know where I am going to be first. And,
Mom…Why do we need a house? What if my career takes me somewhere else? That’s
not fair to her.”


“Should
I warn Bill to expect your resignation sometime soon?” Candace asked.


“You
know what I mean,” Michelle challenged her mother.


Candace
did know what Michelle was referring to. “Shell, no one can predict the
future—trust me on that. You don’t know what lies on the other side of this
second.”


“Exactly!”
Michelle said. 


Candace
snickered. “What makes you think that Melanie would not make a move if it ever
came to that?”


“She
would.”


“Okay?”



“She
shouldn’t have to, Mom.”


“I
see. You think Melanie feels obligated to you?”


“If
we buy a house, get married….What would you call that?”


“I’d
call it commitment,” Candace replied.


“Same
thing.”


Candace
shook her head. “No, it isn’t, Shell. Commitment employs give and take.
Commitment is bending. Obligation implies binding.”


“So?
You’re not bound to J.D.?”


“I’m
committed to my relationship with Jameson. She doesn’t expect me to sacrifice
everything for that commitment and I don’t expect that of her. I know she will
bend as far as she can and so will I. There is a difference.”


“What
about to this office?” Michelle challenged.


“Yes,
I have obligations. But, Michelle, your definition of that word seems to be all
binding. If the time came that Jameson needed me more, that Spencer needed me
more, that you needed me more—my commitment to any of you would far outweigh my
obligations here.”


Michelle
groaned. “I can’t ask her to give up that job. She loves it.”


“What
makes you think she would have to?”


“Mom,
if things…”


“I
know where this is heading, Shell. I have been in this office for exactly a
month. Three years is a long way away. A lot can change in that time.”


“You
know they will want you to run,” Michelle said. “Wallace told you that. That’s
why they wanted you here in this office. And, what happens then?”


“Shell,
you are way ahead of me on this one. If something changes, you will have to
deal with it. If you love Melanie, you are going to have to either trust her to
love you or let her go.”


“I
do trust her!”


“Well,
maybe you need to trust yourself,” Candace observed candidly.


“Easy
for you to say.”


“Oh?
Why is that?” Candace wanted to know.


“Mom,
you have like the perfect marriage.”


“You
think so?”


“Yeah,”
Michelle said emphatically.


“There’s
no such thing,” Candace said. “I love Jameson. Jameson loves me. I support her and
she supports me. That’s a marriage, Shell. It’s not a guarantee and it’s not an
obligation. It’s a choice to make a commitment.”


“You
make it sound like running for office.”


“Well,
in some ways it is. You have to give more than you take sometimes. Sometimes,
you need to accept more than you can give at that moment.”


“Mom?”


“What?”


“I
just don’t want to go through that.”


“Through
what?” Candace asked.


“Watching
her leave,” Michelle admitted.


Candace
sighed. “Oh, Shell. No one wants to go through that, sweetheart.”


Michelle
fell into Candace’s arms in tears. “If I say yes to any of it…”


Candace
rocked Michelle lightly. Candace recalled Michelle watching as Jessica had
pulled out of their driveway for the last time. “I’m sorry, Shell.”


“Why
are you sorry?” Michelle asked.


“I
know how hard it was for you when Jessica left.”


“That
was a long time ago,” Michelle said.


“Yes,
it was, but some goodbyes stay with us a lifetime,” Candace said knowingly. 


Michelle
had been small when Candace and her father had divorced. She had been extremely
close to Candace’s former lover. Both Michelle and Marianne had been left bitter
toward the woman they once had practically worshiped.
Candace had thought that Michelle had moved past that anger. Perhaps she had,
but the loss lingered even after many years. Loss
could be that way. You learned to live with it. 


“Have
you ever thought about calling her?” Candace asked.


“Who?”


“Jessica.”


“Why
would I call her?” Michelle pulled back and asked harshly.


Candace
smiled. “Because you love her.”


“No,
I don’t, Mom.”


“Yes,
you do, Shell. And, she loves you too. She always did and you know that.”


“You
can’t be serious,” Michelle replied in disbelief.


“I’m
completely serious.”


“If
I never saw her again that would be fine with me,” Michelle said flatly.


“Be
careful, Shell. You don’t mean that. One day you might get that wish you throw
around so freely and you’ll wish you could take it back.”


“Mom,
how could you even suggest that after what she did to you?”


“What
happened between Jessica and I was never
about you, Shell.”


“The
hell it wasn’t.”


“That’s
not what I meant.”


“She
left us all behind, Mom—all of us.”


“Shell,
you need to let this go.”


“I’m
not going to do that to J.D.,” Michelle said.


“Do
what?”


“Betray
her friendship like that. No way.”


Candace
folded her arms across her chest. “You think that Jameson would view you
reaching out to Jessica as a betrayal?”


“Well,
yeah.”


“Oh,
Shell. Jameson is not that insecure. She knows Jessica was a big part of your
life and mine. And, I certainly hope she knows that is part of my past. It
doesn’t mean you can’t have Jessica in your future.”


“How
did this become about her?” Michelle asked.


“Well,
something has you convinced that Melanie is going to leave. You explain it to
me another way,” Candace challenged her daughter. Michelle made no response. “Shell,
you are a grown woman and you can do whatever you think is best. I want you to
listen to me. You’ve said more than once lately that I don’t listen enough to
you. I do listen. I don’t always agree. And, you are your own woman. You don’t
have to agree or take my advice either,” Candace said. “But, I can tell you
that I have lived a bit in this world. I’ve known you since before you were
born, and believe it or not, I do know Jessica as well as almost anyone. She
cares about you. Always has and always will. I know how much that breakup hurt you and your sister. Believe me, I know. Melanie is not Jessica and
you are not me. You might be a great deal like me, but you are not me. Maybe,
just maybe you need to hear what Jessica has to say.”


“Nothing
she could say would change what she did.”


“No,
it wouldn’t. You’ve never made a mistake?” Candace challenged.


“I’ve
never cheated on anyone. I’d never do that to my family.”


Candace
nodded. “Perhaps not. You do realize that putting Melanie off is also hurtful?”


“Not
the same. I don’t want to hurt her.”


“You
don’t want to get hurt,” Candace corrected Michelle. She saw Michelle bristle
and stood her ground. “Love doesn’t come with guarantees, Shell. I’m sorry that
you got hurt. I don’t regret my time with Jessica. I don’t think she regrets
that either. Don’t be so quick to write people off because they disappoint you.
And, don’t be so certain that everyone will disappoint you just because one
person does. You’re going to have a very lonely road if you do.”


“You
think I should marry Melanie, buy the house, settle down,” Michelle surmised.


“I
think you should ask yourself why it is you are so afraid to do that. And, why
you are hiding in this office so much. Everyone has people walk away, Shell.
Maybe you should spend a little more time counting your blessings for how many
have stayed. And, for the record? You are the one who closed Jessica out
completely. She just respected that.”


“I’m
sure she never gave it another thought.”


Candace
shook her head. She kissed Michelle on the cheek. “If I know her, she thinks
about it all the time,” she told Michelle. “There is room to love more than one
person, Shell. You didn’t betray your father by loving Jessica and you won’t betray
me or Jameson by admitting that you miss
her.”


“I
don’t.”


Candace
nodded. “Think about it,” she said. She patted Michelle’s knee and stood. “Now,
I have a meeting in twenty minutes that I
need to get ready for.”


“Mom?”


“Yeah?”


“How
can you just be okay with her after everything?”


“Time
is a great teacher, Shell. I’ve had a little more time than you,” she answered.
“Time also passes quickly. Don’t waste the chances while you still have them.”











Chapter Six



 

Jameson walked
into her mother’s kitchen, took off her jacket and flopped into a chair. “How
was Spence?”


Jameson’s
father had picked Spencer up early that morning to bring him to Ithaca for the
night. Jameson had some things she wanted to look in on at her office and some
inquiries she needed to make. Spencer loved visiting with Jameson’s parents—Gam
and Gamps he called them.


“I
think your father wore him out,” Maureen Reid said. “He’s napping. No offense,
J.D., but you look like you should join him. Long drive wore you out?” she
asked.


“Long
day wore me out,” Jameson replied.


“Everything
okay at the firm?” Maureen asked her daughter. 


“Better
than okay, actually. Jonah and Melanie are like steamrollers,” she said
proudly. “Those two have more ideas than
Einstein, I swear.”


“You
must be pretty impressed to want to make them partners,” Maureen said.


Jameson
laughed. “Jonah already called?” she guessed. “He called you and not Candace,”
she kept laughing.


“I’m
sure he figures his mother already knows.”


“Yeah,
she knows I was planning to ask him,” Jameson said. “So? Was he excited or
confused?”


“I’d
say a little of both,” Maureen replied. “He doesn’t want you to feel obligated.
Neither does Mel from what he said.”


“Obligated?
Hell, he runs that place better than I ever did,” Jameson said honestly.


“J.D.
just out of curiosity, why ask them now?”


Jameson
shrugged. “Is that your question or is it his, because I thought I had made
that clear to them both.”


“Maybe
it is a bit of both,” Maureen admitted.


“Mom,
there’s a lot of reasons. Why not now?’


“Okay,
but that’s not what I asked. You want to do other things?” 


Jameson
nodded. “Actually, yes, I do.”


“And?”


“Look,
Candace has to travel more now than ever before. We’ve learned to be apart, you
know? Hell, when she was in the Senate, we spent almost every week apart.”


“So,
what’s different now?” Maureen wanted to know.


“A
lot of things. We have Spencer more. I have Spencer more. He misses her, you
know? I miss her.”


“So,
you want to travel with her more, is that what you are saying?”


“I’d
like to have that option, I guess,” Jameson said. “And, honestly? I like
getting my hands dirty. You know that.”


Maureen
grinned. “You don’t say.”


“You
know what I mean. I love design, but I love getting my hands on the project
more. Jonah and Mel, they love the design part. That’s what the firm needs—that
energy. It’s not like I am signing everything over. I’ve crossed my T’s and
dotted my I’s legally. I’m not stupid.”


“No
one thinks you’re stupid, J.D.”


“I
know. I just don’t know why this is such a huge shock to everyone.”


“Maybe
because it came out of the blue.”


“No,
it didn’t. I’ve been thinking about how and who I should transfer more
authority to for two years.”


Maureen
nodded. “But, you never shared that with anyone until now. Can’t you see how
Jonah might think you feel you have to do this?”


“Not
really, no. It’s not an obligation. Candace said something similar. It’s a
sound decision and frankly, I think it’s perfect timing.”


“Oh?”


Jameson
looked across the table at her mother. “I just think I might need more free
time soon.”


“Is
something wrong?” Maureen’s concern began to grow. “Candace is okay? You’re
okay….You’re not…Or Marianne…”


“What?
Oh, God…You think someone is sick?” Jameson chuckled. “Nothing like that.”


“Is
it about Spencer?”


“Partly,”
Jameson said. “But, he won’t be with us forever. We both know that.”


Maureen
heard the distinct tinge of sadness in Jameson’s voice. “He may not be living
with you forever, J.D., but nothing is going to change how much he needs you.”


“Yes,
it will,” Jameson said. “And, it should. I’m not saying he won’t love us as
much. I’m just saying he won’t depend on us as much. That’s how it should be.
He has a mom. That’s not really our role.”


Maureen
nodded. “I know how attached you are to him.”


Jameson
shrugged. “I am, but I know what is best for him too.”


“Why
do I sense there is more to this than I am seeing?”


“Maybe
because there is,” Jameson said. She rubbed her forehead as she gathered her
thoughts. 


“J.D.?”


“You
know that little boy I told you about on the phone? Cooper?”


“The
little boy Candace met at the shelter?”


“Yeah,”
Jameson confirmed.


“What
about him?”


Jameson
took a nervous breath. “He needs a home.”


Maureen
was puzzled. She studied Jameson for a few moments before she began to
understand Jameson’s meaning. “What? You and Candace want to adopt this little
boy?”


“I
don’t know what Candace thinks. I haven’t said anything to her. And, I don’t know
about adoption. I mean, first we would have to try foster…”


“Jameson,
you cannot try on children like you do jeans to decide if they fit.”


Jameson’s
head snapped up. “You think I don’t know that?” she bit back. “Jesus, Mom. All
I was going to say was that we would have to agree to be foster parents first.”


Maureen
sighed. “That is a big commitment, J.D.”


“Yeah,
well….”


“Why
this little boy?”


“I’m
not sure I know how to answer that. I just think we are supposed to.”


“J.D….”


“Mom,
please don’t ask me to explain it. Okay? You didn’t see Candace with him. You
didn’t see her all weekend pacing. She never paces
like that. Something about Cooper…She’s drawn to him, and when she walked in
that room Saturday? God, his face lit up.”


“So,
you want to do this for Candace or for Cooper? What about you, J.D.?”


“What
makes you think I don’t want to do it?”


“You
never wanted kids.”


“Things
change,” Jameson said flatly.


“Do
they?”


“Yeah,
they do,” Jameson replied curtly.


“And,
what if Candace doesn’t feel the same way?”


Jameson
had considered that. In fact, she expected that Candace would initially be
resistant to the idea. But, she knew her wife. Jameson would never seek to
explain to anyone else how she knew, she just knew. She’d seen the interactions
between Cooper and Candace. It wasn’t contrived. It wasn’t something born of
guilt or fear. It was a connection that Jameson understood intrinsically. While
different, it reminded her of the way she felt the first time she sat in
Senator Candace Fletcher’s kitchen. Some people were meant to find each other.
In Cooper’s case, Jameson felt certain that Candace was meant to find Cooper
every bit as much as the little boy was meant to find Candace. 


Jameson
looked directly at her mother. “She’ll say that she doesn’t think it’s a good
idea.”


“I
don’t understand. If you think Candace
doesn’t…”


“I
didn’t say she doesn’t want Cooper. I said she’ll object to the idea of us
doing it.”


“Then
why…”


“Mom,
please. I wish you would just trust me on this. I can’t explain it to you. That’s
like trying to explain why Jonah calls you instead of Candace or his dad when
he’s upset with me or worried about me. I can’t explain it. Okay?”


“J.D.
this is not something you can just walk back on.”


“What
does that mean? Do I walk back on my commitments often?”


“That’s
not what I am saying and you know it,” Maureen replied.


“Really?
I think that’s exactly what you are saying.”


“I
just am trying to understand where this is all coming from. You have to admit it’s
a big change.”


Jameson
shook her head. Her mother’s words stung. “No, it isn’t. I’ve been with Candace
for over three years, Mom. I inherited an entire family when we moved in together—when I married her. I never thought that
I would get married. I sure as hell never thought I’d be someone’s grandmother—God, before I was forty. So, I
guess I can’t really understand why the idea that I might be inclined to want
to be someone’s parent is so shocking to you.”


Maureen
was struck by the painful expression on Jameson’s face. “J.D.,” she said
compassionately. “I’m not, really. I just want to be sure you know what you are
saying.”


Jameson
stood up from the table and shook her head again. 


“Where
are you going?” Maureen asked.


“To
get Spencer.”


“I
thought you were staying the night?”


“I
don’t think so,” Jameson said.


“J.D….”


Jameson
passed her father in the doorway. She
nodded and kept moving forward.


“Is
J.D. okay?” he asked his wife.


Maureen
closed her eyes regretfully. “I’m not really sure.”


***


Melanie
walked into the condo she shared with Michelle to find Michelle stretched out
on the sofa with a glass of wine in her hand. 


“Your
home early,” Melanie said.


“Or
your home late,” Michelle replied.


Melanie
threw her jacket over a chair and moved to sit beside her girlfriend. She
leaned in and kissed Michelle on the lips. “Pinot?”


Michelle
smiled. “I need some liquid courage.”


“Courage?”
Melanie asked. Michelle nodded. “Oh, no. Did you have to apologize to your mom
again?”


Michelle
chuckled. “No. I did that earlier.”


“What
am I missing Melanie asked?”


“I’ll
explain later. Why are you home so late?” Michelle wondered.


“I
went for a drink with Jonah.”


“Oh?
What happened? Jameson ground the two of you or something when she came into
the office?” Michelle teased.


“Nope.”


“She
didn’t fire you? Oh, my, God! Did she fire you?”


Melanie
started laughing. “How much of that bottle did you already drink?” she asked Michelle.


“Enough.
Now, did she?”


“Not
exactly.”


“What
do you mean, not exactly? You can’t not exactly fire someone,” Michelle said.


Melanie
couldn’t help but be amused by Michelle. It was clear that Michelle was on the
verge of a healthy buzz. “No, I am employed. In fact, it seems your wicked
step-mother wants to promote me.”


“Seriously?
To what?”


“Partner,”
Melanie deadpanned.


“What?”


“She
offered both Jonah and I a partnership in the firm,” Melanie explained.


“Why?”


Melanie
feigned offense. “Why not?”


“Oh,
come on, you know what I mean.”


Melanie
nodded. “I do. I don’t know, Shell. Jonah and I thought of a million reasons
and threw them all away just as fast. I don’t know. I think she wants to spend more
time with your mom.”


“She
is so whipped.”


Melanie
laughed. “You’re a little drunk.”


“Mmm.”


“So,
why are you a little drunk?”


Michelle
took a sip from her wine glass and set it down. “Mom told me I should call
Jessica.”


“Jessica?”


“Yeah,
Stearns.”


“Her
ex?”


“That
would be the one—yes,” Michelle said.


Melanie
watched as Michelle picked up the glass and finished the rest of her wine in
one long swallow. “Did you?” Melanie asked.


“Did
I what?”


“Call
her?”


Michelle
nodded. “Yep.”


“And?”


Michelle
shrugged. “I don’t know. It was weird.”


“I’ll
bet.”


“At
first, I just didn’t know what to say. You know? Then…I don’t know, we started
talking. She asked about you.”


“Oh?”


“Mm-hum.
I told her you were a pain in the ass but since I am a bigger pain in the ass,
it all worked out.”


Melanie
laughed. “That’s very romantic, babe.”


Michelle
shrugged. “Well, I am—a bigger pain in the ass, I mean.”


Melanie
sighed. “Shell…”


“No,
I am. I know it too. I don’t know why you put up with me sometimes.”


“I
love you.”


Michelle
finally smiled. “I know,” she said.


“Shell,
are we okay?”


“Well,
that depends, I guess.”


“Depends
on what?”


“On
how you feel about letting Jonah and Laura take this place over.”


“I’m
not following,” Melanie said.


“Well,
hell, if you are going to be some hotshot
partner in my wicked step-mother’s business and I am going to be a minion in my
crazy mother’s administration, we ought to be able to afford a bigger place.
One with a yard.”


Melanie’s
jaw fell open. “Shell, I told you we don’t have to…”


Michelle
nodded. “Yeah, I know what you said. I heard you,” she told Melanie. “Look. I’m
not sure I’m ready for any backyard
weddings yet, but I am ready for the back yard. Maybe that seems backward to
you…”


Melanie
smiled. She understood Michelle better than Michelle often gave her credit for.
“No more backward than the way you eat your pizza crust first.”


“I
love you, you know?” Michelle changed the tenor of their conversation abruptly.


“I
do know,” Melanie said.


“I
just don’t want to screw that up,” Michelle said.


“I
know that too.”


“Mel?”
Michelle called for Melanie’s attention. “It doesn’t mean I don’t want to…Get
married, I mean. It doesn’t mean I don’t think about it—all of it.”


“It’s
okay, Shell.”


“Jessica
said she still misses us. But, she said it makes her happy to see Mom so happy.”


“That
surprised you?” Melanie guessed.


“A
little. I mean, if she loved my Mom so much why did she put her through all of
that?”


“I
don’t know,” Melanie said. 


“Thing is, after I hung up? I started
thinking—if Jessica hadn’t done that, you know? Cheated
on Mom? Maybe Mom would never have met J.D. And,
if Mom hadn’t met J.D., I probably would never have met you. I’ve been so
pissed at her and in some weird way I feel like I should be thanking her.”


Melanie
smiled. “It’s an interesting way to look at it.”


“You
think I’m drunk. I’m not drunk, Mel.”


“I
don’t think you’re drunk. Tipsy, maybe,” Melanie said with a wink.


“So?
Miss Big Partner, are we celebrating or what?” Michelle asked.


“What
are we celebrating?” Melanie asked.


“Our
decision to live in sin.”


Melanie’s
laughter filled the room. “Shell, we’ve been living in sin for well over a
year.”


“Yeah,
but this time it’ll be official. Buying a
house before buying a ring? Good thing I am not the one who runs for office. I’d
be tossed out!”


Melanie
leaned in and kissed Michelle soundly. “I’m not a partner yet.”


“You
are going to accept, aren’t you? You’ll hurt J.D. if you don’t.”


“Yes,
I am going to accept. So is Jonah. I just wonder why she seems so eager all of
a sudden. I hope nothing is wrong.”


“Nah,”
Michelle dismissed the notion. She was still close to Jameson and even if she
sometimes clashed with her mother, Michelle’s relationship with Candace had
only strengthened in the last year. “Nah,” she said again. 


“Do
you know something?” Melanie asked.


“No,
but I have my suspicions.”


“What
about?”


“About
what J.D. is thinking…and my Mom.”


“I
think I missed something,” Melanie surmised.


Michelle
smiled. She spent long days around her mother professionally. And, she talked
to Jameson almost daily. Michelle considered Jameson
her best friend. She sensed a shift in Jameson over the last month, one she was
not able to define easily, but a perceptible change in the topics of their
conversations. She had overheard Dana and her mother speaking earlier that day.
Something told Michelle, changes were on their way for everyone.


“What
aren’t you saying?” Melanie asked.


“Can’t
tell you what I don’t know,” Michelle said honestly. “I can tell you that I do
not want to talk about my mother or her love life anymore this evening—past or
present.”


“What
would you like to do?” Melanie flirted.


“Funny
you should ask…”


***


Jameson
picked up her phone and looked at the caller. “Hey, Pearl. Everything okay?”


“Everything
is perfectly fine, Jameson,” Pearl answered.


“Okay?”


“I
was returning your call,” Pearl said.


“I
didn’t call you.”


“No?”
Pearl asked.


“Not
that I am aware of, no.”


“Strange.
Did you butt dial me?” Pearl laughed.


Jameson
groaned. Jameson had forgotten her phone in her pocket once. Apparently, in the
heat of the moment it had fallen into the bed and at some point either Jameson
or Candace had rolled over it, calling Pearl in the middle of the night. Pearl
was as bad as Michelle at times. Jameson was positive she would never live the episode
down. She wondered if they teased Candace as relentlessly. She doubted it.


“Well,
now, that is disappointing,” Pearl said playfully. “I thought perhaps I missed
one of Candy’s Bible lessons. And, you know how much we all appreciate your God-fearing ways,” Pearl laughed.


“Funny,”
Jameson said. “You and Shell should take it on the road. Now, why did you
really call me? You know perfectly well that I did not call you.”


“I
swear you did.”


“Nice
try.”


“What
are you up to?” Pearl asked.


“What
makes you think that I am up to anything?”


“Right.
You aren’t at the office and you never leave Spencer with me unless you have a
job you can’t take him to. Is Candy playing hooky too?”


Jameson
chuckled. “I wish,” she said. “No, Candace is in meetings all day. She’ll
probably make it home before I do, though.”


“Well,
if it is all right with you, Spencer and I are going to head to the park to see
the snow sculptures. Then, I thought I would take him to my house for a bit. Thought
we would have dinner there. You know, he likes to play with that old piano.”


“You
don’t have to ask me,” Jameson laughed. “At least, I know where Candace gets her
craftiness.”


“Just
what are you implying?”


“I
am not telling you where I am,” Jameson said. “You’ll find out soon enough.”


“I
can’t wait.”


“Goodbye,
Pearl,” Jameson said.


“Now,
Jameson.”


“Have
fun with Spencer,” Jameson said as she disconnected the call. She rolled her
eyes and laughed again. In truth, Jameson was a nervous wreck. Pearl had
offered her a moment of much-needed
levity. “It’ll work out,” she told herself. “You know it will,” she kept
saying. “Deep breaths, J.D.”


***


“I’m
glad you’re home,” Jameson said as she entered the kitchen to find Candace opening
a bottle of wine.


“Enjoy
it while it lasts,” Candace joked.


“Problems?”
Jameson asked.


“Nothing
out of the ordinary. If this storm stays on track, I will probably need to head
to Albany.”


Jameson
nodded her understanding. “Doesn’t sound promising, does it?”


“No,
it doesn’t. That seems to be my life the last couple of weeks. I never thought
I’d be a storm chaser,” Candace said lightly.


Jameson
smiled. Sarcasm was unusual for Candace, at least,
her use of it in honest frustration. “How are things in the city?” Jameson
asked.


“Quiet—for
now.”


“Why?
Do you expect trouble?” Jameson asked.


“Not
really. Not the kind you might think. There is going to be some fallout at
NYPD, Jameson. This officer…There were issues for several years—big ones.”


“Is
Greg in trouble?” Jameson asked, worried about the chief.


“Hard
to say. He wasn’t in this role when it started. So, I hope not. It’s out of my
hands now.”


“I’m
sorry, I know you have friends there.”


“So
do you,” Candace reminded Jameson. “I just can’t imagine why anyone thought it
was a good idea to keep shifting the issue.”


Jameson
shrugged and decided to change the subject. “So…Anything else interesting
happening in Governor Land?” Jameson asked.


Candace
put down the corkscrew in her hand. She leaned against the counter and looked
at Jameson suspiciously. “Okay, let’s have it.”


“What
are you talking about?” 


“What
did one of my children do now? Or, did that mangy feline that you insisted I
allow in the house break something again?”


Jameson
laughed. “Why do you think something is wrong?”


“What’s
with the twenty questions about work?”


“Maybe
I am just curious about your day.”


“Uh-huh.”


Jameson
sighed. “Well, why don’t you finish what you were doing…”


“Oh,
no…This is not good, is it? Please tell me that no one got arrested.”


Jameson
laughed again. “No.”


“Laura’s
not pregnant again…”


“Candace,”
Jameson laughed. 


“Jonah’s
getting married,” Candace made another guess.


“Have
you already been drinking?” Jameson asked.


“No,
should I have been?”


“Just
sit down, would you?”


Candace
complied with Jameson’s request and took a seat at the table. “Jameson, what is
going on? And, don’t try to tell me nothing. I know that look on your face.”


“What
look?”


“It’s
the same look you had when you proposed—pale.”


Jameson
couldn’t help but chuckle. She crossed the kitchen and made her way to her
laptop bag to retrieve something. She set a large manila envelope on the table
in front of Candace.


“What
is this?”


“Before
you open it, just hear me out.”


“All
right,” Candace promised.


“I
drove down to Poughkeepsie this morning,” Jameson began. Candace listened. “I
talked to Ms. Ross.


“Did
something happen to Cooper? I told Dana to keep me…”


Jameson
smiled. “Cooper is fine,” she said. 


“I
don’t understand.”


“Well,
maybe fine is not the right word. He needs someplace,” Jameson said.


Candace
sighed. “I’m sure that they are doing everything they can to place him. It can
take time, unfortunately,” she said. 


“What
if it didn’t have to take so much time?” Jameson asked.


“Why?
Do you know someone you think might be willing to help Cooper?” Candace perked
up slightly.


“Maybe.”


“Who?”
Candace asked. 


“Us.”


“What?”


“Us.”


“Us?”
Candace questioned.


“Yeah.
You and me.”


“You
and me?”


“I
thought you hated parrots,” Jameson said.


Candace
inhaled an unsteady breath and released it slowly. “Jameson, I don’t think that’s…”


“Why
not? You adore him. He likes you better than that ice cream we had the other
day.”


“That
was a couple of hours. You’re suggesting something far beyond an ice cream
sundae.”


“And?”


“And?”
Candace challenged Jameson in disbelief. “Jameson, for heaven’s sake, have you
really thought this through?”


“Yeah,
I have.”


“In
a few days, you have suddenly decided you want to take on a toddler full-time?”


“Why
is that so strange? I decided I wanted to be with you in less time than that,”
Jameson made her reply.


“Yes,
but you did not ask me to marry you in less time than that,” Candace pointed
out.


“But,
I did marry you.”


Candace
let out a groan. “Jameson…”


“Look,
Candace…We could try…”


“Try?
Jameson, you don’t try being a parent. That’s not how it works.”


“Jesus!”
Jameson yelled, startling Candace. “What the hell? What do you think I am?”


“Calm
down, I’m only…”


“Calm
down? What am I, one of your kids? No, I’m not even that. I’ll bet you didn’t
say that to Marianne when she told you she wanted to get pregnant.”


“Jameson…”


“Did
you? God, you’re like my mother.”


“What
the hell are you talking about?” Candace demanded.


“You
think I see Cooper as a pair of jeans? If he doesn’t fit, I’ll just take him
back? I thought you knew me better than that,” Jameson said sadly. She turned
and grabbed her coat.


“Where
are you going?” Candace asked.


“I
don’t know. For some air,” Jameson said honestly. She turned back to Candace. “I
love you more than anything. I can’t believe you think that little of me.”


“Jameson…”


Jameson
shook her head and walked out the door. A cold breeze swept through the kitchen
as she left and Candace closed her eyes. The chill that traveled through her
veins had little to do with the temperature outside. “Shit.”


***


Pearl
came down the stairs from tucking Spencer in and flipped on a light in the
living room. “Want to tell me why you are sitting alone in the dark with an
empty bottle of wine?” Pearl asked Candace. “Where is Jameson?”


“I
don’t know, and that is why I am sitting in the dark with an empty bottle of wine if you must know.”


“What
happened?” Pearl asked.


“She
left.”


“She
left? What do you mean she left?”


“There
are only two words in that statement, Pearl. She left.”


Pearl
nodded. “What happened?”


Candace
looked up at Pearl regretfully. She handed Pearl the contents of the envelope
that Jameson had given her earlier. Pearl flipped through several pages and
looked at Candace.


“And?”
Pearl asked.


“What
do you mean—and? Jameson seems to think we should take this little boy, Cooper.”


“I
see,” Pearl replied.


“You
see? Don’t tell me that you seriously think that is a good idea?”


“You
don’t? Pearl asked.


“Good
Lord, I am fifty-eight years old. Can you imagine me with a four-year-old?”


“Actually,
yes. You have a three-year-old sleeping upstairs right now if I am not
mistaken,” Pearl reminded Candace.


“That
is not the same thing and you know it.”


“So,
Jameson left because you told her you thought this was a bad idea?”


“Not
exactly.”


Pearl
nodded. “Why exactly did she leave?” One thing Pearl did know, Jameson was not
one to walk out on an argument. If she had, something had to have hurt the
younger woman.


“She
thinks that I don’t think she can handle it. At least, I think that’s the case.
She thinks I underestimate her.”


“Why
would she think that?” Pearl asked. Candace groaned. “Oh, Candy…”


Candace
shook her head ruefully. “That’s not what I meant at all. Frankly, I was
surprised that she would even suggest it.”


“Why?”


“Why?
Pearl, Jameson has never wanted kids. Why now?”


Pearl
sat down beside Candace. “If I had to guess, I would guess because she loves
you.”


“What
does that…”


“And,
you fell in love with that little boy. You can fool yourself all you want, you aren’t
fooling me, and Candy? Jameson knows you better than you think sometimes. She
knows it too.”


“She
thinks it will replace Lucas.”


Pearl’s
eyes grew wide. “I haven’t heard you mention Lucas in longer than I can
remember.”


“I
know. I don’t know why. I should—talk about him.”


“I
know why. It hurts. What does Lucas have to do with this?”


“It
came up when I got back from the city last week. Lucas, I mean. And, Rick.”


“And,
you think Jameson somehow thinks this little boy will make that go away?”


“Would
explain a lot.”


“Well,
Jameson is right then.”


“What
do you mean?” Candace asked.


“You
do underestimate her.”


“I
do not.”


“Really?”
Pearl asked. “You don’t think that dealing with The Three Stooges for the last
three years and practically raising Spencer and Maddie these last few months
has taught her anything?”


“Pearl,
I have no doubt that Jameson would be an excellent mother.”


“So,
what do you doubt? That you would be? You already are.”


“It’s
not that simple and you know it,” Candace argued.


“No,
I don’t know it. I do know one thing, if Jameson brought this to you it wasn’t
just to try and make you happy. She might love you, she is not that shallow,
Candy.”


Candace
sighed heavily. “I know.”


“You
know, you might ask yourself why the idea seems to scare you so much.”


“It’s
not a matter of fear. It’s a matter of where we are at in life—where I am at in
life.”


Pearl
smiled. “You keep telling yourself that.”


“You
think we should, don’t you?”


“That’s
not for me to say,” Pearl said. “I think deep down what scares you is that you
want to.”


Candace
chuckled nervously. “Pearl…”


“Well,
you have to decide,” Pearl said. “I’m
going to head on home.”


“I
just wish I knew where she was and what she is thinking,” Candace said.


“She
won’t be gone long,” Pearl assured Candace.


“I
don’t know. She was…I’ve never seen her like that.”


“Then
I guess you have some things you need to think about,” Pearl said. Candace
nodded. “You know, she knows you will never be able to replace Lucas or Rick,
Candy. She’s had some loss too. Sometimes, just like people leave without
warning, people come into our lives unexpectedly. Maybe that’s what Jameson
sees right now that you can’t.” Pearl leaned in and kissed Candace’s cheek. “Don’t
underestimate your wife, Candy. She’s wise beyond what you might give her
credit for at times. And, she loves you.”


“I
know,” Candace said. “I do know.”


Pearl
winked. “Then make sure you tell her that when she comes home.”


***


Jameson
walked into the living room and sighed. Candace had fallen asleep on the sofa.
Jameson walked over to her and knelt beside the sofa. She kissed Candace’s
cheek lightly. 


Candace
opened her eyes and looked at Jameson looking at her. Jameson’s eyes were red
and her face was blotchy. Candace closed her eyes and scolded herself before taking Jameson’s face in her hands. “I’m
sorry,” she told Jameson honestly. Jameson immediately broke down. Candace
pulled her close. Jameson rarely cried. Candace felt her heart lurch violently
in her chest at the realization that she had caused Jameson any pain. “Jameson.”


“I’m
sorry that I left.”


“It’s
okay,” Candace whispered.


“No,
it isn’t.”


Candace
kissed Jameson’s forehead. “I was a complete jerk,” she admitted. “I’m sorry.”


“Can
we talk?” Jameson asked.


Candace
nodded and shifted herself to a sitting position. She patted the sofa for
Jameson to sit beside her.


“I
didn’t expect you to be enthusiastic right away,” Jameson said. “But, I just…Do
you really think I would suggest something like bringing a child into our home
without thinking it through?”


“No,
I don’t. I reacted badly. Honestly, Jameson…That
was the last thing I expected you to say.”


“Why?”
Jameson wondered.


“It’s
not something I would have thought you would ever consider.”


“The
truth is, I only considered it because of you.”


Candace
smiled. “That’s why…”


“Let
me finish,” Jameson said. “You think what I mean is that I want you to be
happy. I do. I do want you to be happy. But, that’s not what I mean.”


“Tell
me. I’m listening.”


“I’m
not sure I know how to explain it. I love it when Spencer is here with us.”


“I
know you do,” Candace said. 


“And,
I loved watching you with Cooper—watching him with you. And, Candace…It killed
me leaving him back at that place. It killed you too, I know it did.”


“Jameson,
I can’t deny that. It did. But, this is a huge step. My job already has put so
many demands on my time and on our time together.”


“I
know,” Jameson said. “I thought about that. That’s why I asked Jonah and Mel to
accept a partnership in the firm. Before you say anything, I was going to do that
anyway and you know that. And, before you ask again—yes, I am very much okay
with that decision.”


“Why
Cooper?” Candace asked. 


Jameson
smiled. “I don’t know. I think maybe we need him as much as he needs us.
Otherwise, we would not have both been awake all weekend worrying about him.”


“You
too, huh?” Candace asked. Jameson nodded. “Oh, Jameson…”


“Is
it me?” Jameson wanted to know. “Are you hesitant because you think I don’t understand
what it would mean?”


“No,”
Candace said assuredly. “No, and I am sorry that I made you feel that way. You know
that one of my biggest worries in our marriage was that I would keep you from
this—from being a parent.”


“I
know. But, Candace, if you really don’t want to do this it won’t change
anything between us.”


“It
already has, Jameson,” Candace said. 


“What
are you saying?”


Candace
smiled and kissed Jameson tenderly. “You are not getting rid of me that easily,”
she said. Jameson exhaled a ragged breath of relief. “Honestly, someone is out
there that is part of Cooper.”


“You
mean like his father.”


“Yes,
or his grandfather or grandmother—someone. What happens, Jameson…What happens
if Cooper comes into our family and someone comes to take him away?”


Jameson
slowed her breathing as best she could. The mere thought of that made her heart
ache. She looked at Candace. “I don’t even want to think about that.”


“It
could happen.”


“Maybe,”
Jameson said. “But the fact that just thinking about that possibility makes me
sick to my stomach just makes me want to go pick him up right now.”


Candace
smiled. “I know.”


“Candace,
I can’t promise you nothing will go
wrong. You and I both know that almost anything can happen. We both know that.
I can see it in your eyes. I could see it the other day in his. He needs you.
He needs us. Maybe, just maybe there was a reason you ended up in that shelter
that day. Maybe, just maybe, that reason is Cooper.”


“Are
you really sure this is what you want to do?” Candace asked.


“Only
if you want it,” Jameson said. “But, yes. I am sure that if it were solely my
decision, my decision would be yes.”


 “I’m not going to lie to you, Jameson. It
terrifies me for more than one reason,” Candace admitted. “And, no, not because
of you. I’m fifty-eight, Jameson. When Cooper graduates high school, I will be seventy-two. You will still
be younger than I am now.”


“You
worry too much about numbers,” Jameson teased. 


“Maybe,
I do.”


“Nope,
no maybe. You do. People don’t see the number, Candace. They see the person.
And, I know what you always worry about. You need to stop thinking like that.
Look at us. We’ve both lost people we loved long before we would have thought
possible. You don’t know that something might happen to me first and…”


“Don’t
even say it,” Candace warned.


“Fine,
I won’t say it. We both know that’s the truth.”


“I
guess, we do,” Candace confessed. She pulled Jameson down to lie beside her. “You
know, if we do this, it will take some time for them to approve us even to be
his foster parents.”


“Not
that long,” Jameson said quietly.


“Jameson,
I can’t circumvent that system.”


“No,
I know that. But, Ms. Ross promised me that if we decided to…That she would
push to have the home study done quickly. And, she said that she has someone
who specializes in dealing with kids in transition. She’s been a foster mom for
years and she lives in Albany so we could
see Cooper while things move along.”


Candace
kissed Jameson’s head. “You knew…That I wanted to say yes.”


“Maybe.”


“How
did you know?”


“I
know you,” Jameson said. 


“Jameson,
I do want to say yes.”


“There’s
a but coming.”


“There
are things that we need to talk about. And, there are people I want to talk to.
I want to know where Cooper stands in this process and where we do. If we
decide that this is what we want to do, for all of us, there is no halfway in
it. I can’t do that, Jameson.”


“I
know,” Jameson said. “You want to step back a bit.”


“No,
I don’t. I don’t want to step back. I want
to get in the car, scoop him up and bring him home,” Candace confessed. “I know
that is not what is best for any of us. I hear you. You’re right. We can’t predict
everything. It isn’t just us I’m worried about. It’s Cooper. He needs to know
when he lands that it is home. He needs a forever home, not a temporary place
to stay.”


“You
know that I agree,” Jameson said. 


“Then
you agree that we will look into everything before we commit to anything.”


Jameson
nodded against Candace’s shoulder. “I do agree. Can I tell you something?”


“You
can tell me anything,” Candace said. 


“Other
than you, being with you, I mean. I don’t think I’ve ever wanted something to
work out so badly in my life. And, Candace? That scares the shit out of me.”


“It
should,” Candace said. She let her fingers roam over Jameson’s back lovingly. 


“Did
it scare you? When you had the Three Stooges, I mean?”


Candace
laughed. “Every time—yes. But, only because I love them so much, stooges and
all. And, I will tell you the truth, nothing scares me more than losing them.
When Lucas…When I lost him, Jameson….I…I
lost myself for a moment. Lately, I find myself missing him like it was yesterday
that I had to say goodbye.”


“I
don’t even know what to say,” Jameson admitted. “I can’t imagine that. The kids
aren’t even mine, Maddie and Spence…If
anything happened to them...I wish you hadn’t had to go through that.”


“I
wish he could be here with us,” Candace
said. “And, I wish you could have known him. He was beautiful.”


“He
was part of you.”


Candace
smiled. “He still is. You know, who is to say that there would be a Shell if we
had Lucas. Who’s to say how different things might have been? It all eventually
led me here. I can’t imagine my life any other way. I would never want to
imagine it without you,” Candace told Jameson.


Jameson
pulled herself up and looked at Candace. “Well, you are stuck with me.”


“I
was worried there for a minute earlier.”


“Were
you, really?” Jameson asked.


“Only
for a minute,” Candace said. 


“I
was hurt.”


“I
know.”


“I
shouldn’t have left. I’m sorry that I did,” Jameson said honestly. “I just felt
like I couldn’t breathe.”


“I
need you to know something,” Candace said. “There has never been a time that I
didn’t see you, Jameson—see you as my equal. And, there’s never been a moment
that I have doubted your sincerity or your commitment to this family—not once.”


“I
know, but it’s nice to hear you say it,” Jameson said. “I think I was kind of
raw after talking to my mom yesterday.”


“What
did she say?”


“Sort
of what you said only she compared me talking about being foster parents to
trying on jeans.”


“You
do know, that is not what she meant,” Candace said.


“Yeah,
but it doesn’t change the fact that it hurt.”


“One
step at a time, okay?” Candace said. “We both have to trust that this will work
out as it is meant to.”


“Is
it okay if I tell you that I really want it to work out so that we get to bring
him home?”


Candace
kissed Jameson gently. “Absolutely.”


Jameson
laid her head back on Candace’s shoulder. “Candace?”


“Hum?”


“If
it does, I hope Spence doesn’t teach him to hide in cabinets.”


Candace
laughed. “You are certifiable, but I love you.”











Chapter Seven


“I know there
is a good reason that you have been on the phone with Jessica Stearns for the last
hour,” Dana said.


Candace
looked up from her desk. “Sit down and relax.”


“Candace,
I may be great at the spin cycle, but you conversing with your ex-partner who
dragged you through the media mud, might be something you should share with me before you decide to do it. I am not a
miracle worker.”


“You
should have been an actor. That was one hell of a monologue,” Candace replied evenly.


“I’m
not actually joking,” Dana said. “We already have a massive storm on the
horizon. Is that not interesting enough?”


“I
don’t make the weather, Dana,” Candace said flatly. Candace watched Dana’s
eyebrow twitch.


“I
know you don’t particularly care for Jessica, but I need someone I can trust on
this.”


“I
will pretend I didn’t hear that,” Dana replied. 


“Legally
speaking, Dana. And, for the record, I trust Jessica to be discreet and to
respect my privacy.”


“Does
J.D. know about this? Whatever this is?”


“I
certainly hope so,” Candace said. “It involves her too.” Candace watched as
Dana turned pale. She rolled her eyes. “Oh, Good Lord, whatever crazy notion
you have in your head, that is not it.”


“So?
What is it then?” Dana asked.


Candace
took a moment to compose her emotions. “Jameson and I are considering adoption.”


“Adoption?
Like from a shelter?”


“In
a way.”


“Why
do you need Jessica for that? And, since when do you want a dog?”


Candace
arched her eyebrow. “Cooper, Dana. Jameson and I are discussing adopting
Cooper.”


“Cooper?
What kind is he?”


Candace
wasn’t sure if she should smack her forehead or smack Dana. “Cooper, Dana. He’s
about yeah high? Light brown eyes? Likes to draw? That Cooper.”


“Wait.
You and J.D. want to adopt a child? Like, a human child?”


Candace
burst out laughing. “I have to say, this is not the reaction I expected.”


“Since
when do you and J.D. want kids?”


Candace
took a deep breath and let it out slowly. “We want Cooper. That is, if that is what is best for Cooper.”


“Wow.
What did the kids say?” Dana asked.


“The
kids don’t know. Only Pearl and Maureen do. Well, and Jessica and now you.”


“You’re
serious.”


“Completely,
yes.”


“Candy,
that’s a huge, I mean….Are you sure?”


“Am
I sure about what? That I am ready to be a mother to a four-year-old? I’m not
sure anyone is ever ready for that,” Candace joked. Dana chuckled. “But, believe
it or not, yes, I am sure that this is what we both want. But, only if it is
what is best for Cooper too.”


Dana
nodded. She had seen the way Candace and Cooper had bonded immediately. Candace
was incredibly nurturing. The idea that Candace might feel inclined to nurture
a boy like Cooper didn’t shock Dana. The fact that Candace and Jameson would
actually take steps to adopt a child did. “And, J.D.?”


“Both
of us. We’ve been talking about it for days.”


Dana
smiled. “Thought about the implications for your career track?”


“Is
this my preparation for Shell’s inevitable drilling?”


“Well,
that might be a bonus. Practice the message and all. I’m serious, Candy. You have
a lot on your plate and you know that the party has plans, at the very least,
hopes for you.”


“I
do know. And, yes, I have considered it.”


“And?”


“And,
what? That’s why I have you,” Candace joked.


“I
didn’t mean the press implications,” Dana said. “Hell, two lesbians adopting a
biracial little boy who’s been orphaned. I can’t write a better heartstrings
piece. It’s a publicist’s wet dream. Well, unless you are pitching to Fox.”


“Classy,”
Candace laughed.


“Seriously,
Candy…”


“Dana,
I know—I know that you and Shell—hell that half this staff wants to believe in
that fairytale—the lesbian governor runs for the White House.”


“Hardly
a fairy tale, Candy. A lot of people
think it is a likelihood. Not just a run, either.”


“Well,
be that as it may. That has never been my priority and you know it.”


“Do
you not want that?” Dana asked.


“I’ve
told you a million times, I will cross that bridge if I come to it. Right now,
I have different bridges to cross.”


“So,
Jessica?”


“Cooper
has to have a story,” Candace said. “Who is he? No one at CFS has been able to
get a line on his grandparents or his father. Nothing.”


“Not
all that surprising,” Dana said. “Given what we know.”


“Yes,
but we both know someone is out there.”


“You
want Jessica to look into it,” Dana guessed.


“Jessica
handled high profile family cases for years. She has the resources. And, she
knows the system.”


Dana
scratched her eyebrow thoughtfully. “Did she give you an earful?”


Candace
smiled. “No, she wasn’t all that surprised.”


“Really?”


“Really.
We were together a long time, Dana. It may not have ended well, but she does
know me. And, in spite of what you think of her, she did love me once. I loved
her.”


“Yeah,
I remember,” Dana said. “So, Jessica is going to help you and Jameson adopt a
child. I have officially heard everything.”


“Jessica
is not the issue.”


“She
could be.”


“Stop,”
Candace warned. “Why do I get the feeling you are opposed to this idea?”


“I’m
not,” Dana said honestly. “I swear, Candy. I’m not. A little surprised,
maybe—not opposed. What do you need me to do?”


“Just
keep it quiet for now, even if someone starts asking questions.”


“Candy,
if there is someone…”


“Better
that we know now, and better for Cooper.”


“Can
I ask you something?”


“You
can ask, I reserve my right not to answer,” Candace replied.


“How
do you hope this works out—honestly?” Dana wondered.


“I’m
not sure you’d believe me if I told you.”


Dana
smiled. “Let me know what I can do. When are you going to tell the Stooges?”


Candace
snickered. “Not until and unless we are moving forward.”


“Understood.
Mum is the word, no pun intended.”


“Cute.”


***


“J.D.,
I’m glad you called.”


Jameson
nodded. “We need to talk.”


“I
agree,” Maureen Reid said.


“What
you said last week, it hurt, Mom.”


“J.D.,
I didn’t mean that I thought you were taking the idea of foster parenting
lightly.”


Jameson
nodded. “I hope not.”


“I’ve
seen you with the kids, J.D. I just wanted you to be sure…”


“I
am sure.”


“And,
what does Candace say?”


“She
wants to make sure we have as much information as possible before we move
forward.”


“So,
she’s willing to take this little boy in?”


“Not
take him in, Mom—adopt him,” Jameson clarified.


Maureen
sat back in her chair. “I see.”


“You
don’t approve?”


“I
didn’t say that. It just seems to me that this happened rather quickly.”


“Well,
people get pregnant rather quickly too, don’t they?” Jameson asked. “Unexpectedly,
in fact.”


“True,
but you are not pregnant.”


“No,
that is one talent Candace does not possess.”


“J.D.,
why the change? And, I am not judging you. I’m just curious.”


“I
told you, I don’t know how to answer that. I love Candace.”


“Yes,
I know that.”


“And,
I know you might not get this, but we both love Cooper.”


Maureen
nodded. “Why so melancholy?”


“I’m
not. We’ve been talking about things for days. In the end, whatever happens has to be what is best for Cooper. We
both know that. You know her, she’s got to have all the facts,” Jameson said.


“J.D.,
if it doesn’t work out this time…”


Jameson
smiled. “See, that’s the thing, Mom. This isn’t about Candace and me looking to
find a child or have a child. It’s that we found Cooper, well she did. I…”


“You
don’t need to explain it,” Maureen said. “What can I do?”


“Nothing,”
Jameson said. “I just needed you to know that this is something important to
me. It’s not a pair of jeans.”


“Jameson
Reid, I know that,” Jameson’s mother said firmly. “You know, Spencer might have
a bit of a hard time with this.”


“What?”


“J.D.,
that little boy thinks you hung the moon.”


Jameson
beamed. “Mom, I couldn’t love Spence any more
if I had been the one who had given birth to him.”


“I
know that, but he is used to having your undivided attention.”


“Well,
you did it with three kids, so did Candace. Besides, who knows where Marianne
will end up in time?”


“All
true. I sometimes wonder if you see just
how much that little boy needs you too.”


Jameson
smiled. “Mom, Cooper could never change what I feel for Spence.”


Maureen
took Jameson’s hand. “It will work out.”


“I
hope so,” Jameson said a bit apprehensively.


“It
always does, J.D. Have a little faith.”


***


“Hi,”
Jameson answered the phone.


“Hi.”


“Candace?
What’s wrong?”


“Nothing
is wrong. Things are not looking promising. I was hoping you would head here
with Spencer,” Candace said.


“Are
we talking about this storm?” Jameson asked tentatively. She heard Candace’s
deep sigh. “Candace?”


“I
don’t know anything yet. Only that Jessica found Cooper’s grandmother in Ohio,”
Candace replied. The deafening silence on the other end of the phone line
forced Candace’s eyes closed. “Jameson?”


“I
heard you.”


“Look,
we both knew that this was a likelihood. I don’t know anything else. She’s on
her way here.”


“His
grandmother?”


“No,”
Candace let out a nervous laugh. “Jessica.”


“I’m
not sure that makes me feel much better,” Jameson said.


Candace
understood the statement as it was intended—Jameson’s feeble attempt at levity.
“I’d like you to be here when she gets here.”


“I’ll
leave in an hour.”


“Jameson…”


“Whatever
is meant to happen will happen, right?”


“Right.”


“I
guess that storm is on track to hit us pretty hard, huh?” Jameson said.


Candace
sighed. “I’ve learned never to predict the weather. It pays to be cautious, not
panic.”


“Are
we still talking about the snow?” Jameson asked.


“No.”


“I
didn’t think so. I’ll be there in a couple of hours. Need anything from here?”


“Just
you and Spencer,” Candace answered honestly.


“See
you in a bit,” Jameson promised. “Candace?”


“Yes?”


“I’ll
see you.”


Candace
hung up the phone and put her face in her hands.


“Mom?”
Shell called into the office.


Candace
looked up slowly. “Did you need something, Shell?”


Michelle’s
concern grew as she approached her mother. “Are you okay?”


Candace’s
strained smile answered the question. 


“What’s
wrong?” Michelle asked.


“Nothing
you need to worry about,” Candace said.


“Oh?
Really? Is that why I heard Dana telling Jessica that you would clear your
schedule this afternoon as much as possible? What’s going on?”


“I
told you, Shell. It’s not anything for you to be concerned about. And, I
thought you and Jessica were trying to establish a friendship?”


“This
isn’t about me and Jessica. Although, I find it odd she never mentioned
talking to you.”


Candace
nodded. “It’s not odd. It’s a personal matter that Jameson and I want to keep
that way for now.”


“Mom?
Does this have anything to do with why Jameson asked Mel and Jonah to accept
partnerships?”


“Michelle,
please…I’m asking you to please let this be for right now. When we’re ready, we’ll
tell you.”


Michelle
shook her head. “I know that your schedule has been crazy, but Mom…I mean, you
and J.D….”


Candace
laughed. “You think Jameson and I are splitting up?” she laughed harder.


“You
have a strange sense of humor,” Michelle observed.


“Shell,
what would give you a crazy idea like that?”


“Jessica,
for one.”


“Because
she is my ex or because she’s a lawyer?”


“Both.”


Candace
rolled her eyes. “Well, you can relax.”


“You’re
really not going to tell me?”


“Not
unless there is something to tell,” Candace replied. “Now, what brought you in
here? Bill sending you in to check my temperature?”


Michelle
snickered. Her boss did have a tendency to use Michelle to test the waters of
Candace’s mood. “Not this time,” she told her mother. “The forecast shifted. He’s
been on the phone with the major agencies. He wanted you to have this,”
Michelle passed her mother a folder.


Candace
opened it. “Well, looks like your sister might have an extended vacation,”
Candace said. 


“Could
be substantial power loss, Mom. And, the temperatures are supposed to drop
dramatically.”


Candace
groaned. “It never ends. Do me a favor. See if you can get Greg Stanton on the
line for me.”


“Why
do you want Chief Stanton? I thought JMD was handling that situation? You really
want to insert yourself…”


“Not
about the internal investigation, Shell. There are going to be a lot of people
in danger from the cold on the streets.”


“I
know Bill had a call with Mayor…”


“I
trust Massaro about as much as I trust the forecast,” Candace said. “He blows
with the wind. I want to hear the plan from the person who has to execute it.
Get me Greg.”


Michelle
nodded. “Mom? Are you sure you are okay?”


Candace
smiled. She was grateful at the moment to have something else to concentrate
on. Problem-solving and preparedness were
two of Candace Reid’s professional strengths. She’d rather focus on the weather
than the potential avalanche of her hopes. “Get Greg.”


***


“Jay Jay?”


“Yes,
Spence?”


“We
go to find Nana?”


Jameson
smiled. “Yes, Spence, we are going to go find Nana. We’re going to stay in the
mansion with her for a couple of days.”


“Jay Jay?”


“Yes,
Spence?”


“Can
we stay with Nana fo-eva?”


Jameson
nearly choked on her answer. “Aww, Spence. You know Mommy and Maddie will be
home soon. They would miss you.”


“Mommy
and Mads too,” he said.


Jameson
pulled the car onto Eagle Street and sighed. She looked at the run down row
houses that lined the street. Different colors adorned them, giving them a
sense of the life they once had. She pondered them—how magnificent this drive
would have been even fifty years earlier. Things changed. Somehow, today, this
drive reminded Jameson of how the past lingered amid the present. She could see
the potential all around her. It was frustrating, how much life presented
opportunities and then swiftly took then
out of your control. She glanced in the rearview mirror at Spencer. He was
playing with a toy truck, his earlier questions put aside for whatever story he
was concocting in his head. 


Life
was not fair sometimes. Jameson looked ahead as the large Executive Mansion
came into view. It still possessed its grandeur. It loomed as a reminder for
Jameson that everything had a façade. What you saw on the outside often did not
equate to what existed beneath the surface. Potential existed everywhere. So
too did disappointment. Jameson wondered if behind the worn paint on the houses
across the street, if once inside she
might find herself met with a sense of happiness and possibility. She pulled
the car through the large iron gates into the governor’s fortress and looked at
the splendid Italianate mansion. It was cold outside. Jameson expected that the
same chill would greet her when she walked through the doors today. 


“Nana!”
Spencer yelled excitedly.


Jameson
looked toward the front door. Sure enough, Candace was walking toward them,
waving as she went. Jameson exited the car. Spencer had already unbuckled
himself. The moment she opened his door, he ran straight for Candace.


“Found
you, Nana!”


“Yes,
you did,” Candace greeted him happily.


“Hi,”
Jameson greeted her wife with a kiss on Candace’s cheek.


“She’s
here,” Candace told Jameson softly. Jameson nodded. “Spencer?” Candace took her
grandson’s hand. “Aunt Shell is waiting for you inside.” Spencer looked up at
Candace. “Go ahead. You know the way.” Spencer took off running as fast as he
could.


“Candace…”


“I
don’t know anything,” Candace said. 


“I
wanted to wait for you. She’s with Shell in the kitchen.”


“Did
you tell Shell?”


“No,
and neither will Jessica,” Candace promised. Jameson nodded and looked at her
feet. Candace took Jameson’s hand. “One step at a time, remember?”


“Yeah,
I remember. I just hope this isn’t the finish line.”


***


“Okay,
you have our attention,” Candace told Jessica.


Jessica
nodded and handed Candace a large folder. “Before you look at that, I want you
to hear what I have to say.”


Jameson
felt Candace’s grip tighten on her hand. “We’re listening,” Candace said.


“Cooper’s
mother, Jackie was from Detroit. That’s where she grew up and where she left
when she had Cooper,” Jessica began.


“I
thought his grandmother was in Ohio?” Jameson asked.


“She
is—now. Seems that she has done her share of moving as well. Lots of issues in
this family,” Jessica looked directly at Candace. “What you might expect given
how you found Cooper. Addiction, dealing, homelessness, lack of education—all
of it,” Jessica said. “I’m not sure Jackie had much of a chance.”


Candace
nodded. “And, Cooper’s father?”


“From
what Laureen Cosgrove says that is anyone’s guess,” Jessica replied.


“She
doesn’t know?” Candace pushed.


“Candy,”
Jessica softened her voice. 


“Jessica,
please. Just tell us. Does she want Cooper?”


Jessica
closed her eyes. “You are not going to like this.”


“Jessica,
we have to know.”


Jessica
looked at Candace. “I won’t even tell you how she referred to Cooper. It’s in
that report. I think I can safely say that she wants no part of any child in
her life and certainly not Cooper.”


Candace
sat shell-shocked. “What does she want?”


Jessica’s
lips turned into a small smile. “My honest opinion? A bottle of booze, and an
endless supply of men and smokes—not to sound crass. I’m sure she is the product
of a difficult life too. But, Candy, even if Laureen Cosgrove wanted Cooper, I
feel confident there is not a court in this country that would grant that request,”
she said. She pointed to the folder. “Look at the last page.”


Candace
opened the folder tentatively and flipped to the back. She strained without her
glasses to bring it into focus. Jameson read along with her.


“What
is this?” Jameson asked. 


Candace
looked at Jessica gratefully. “You went there yourself,” she said.


“It
seemed important enough,” Jessica said casually.


Candace
shook her head affectionately at her former partner. Jessica making a trip to Toledo
was anything but ordinary. “Sure it did,” Candace said.


“Can
somebody help me here?” Jameson asked.


Candace
smiled at her wife. “She’s not going to take Cooper.”


“What
does that mean?” Jameson asked.


Jessica
tried not to laugh at Jameson’s innocence at
the moment. Fear and hopefulness mingled in Jameson’s eyes. Jessica watched
Candace closely, realizing that as much as she had shared with the former
governor, not once had Candace looked at her the way Candace was looking at
Jameson now. As strange as it might have seemed to some people—that realization
made Jessica Stearns happier than she could recall. 


“It
means that once the state closes its case on the kinship report, which should
happen quickly, you should be able to
move into the adoption process. I put a call into the director here at the
regional Albany office this morning,” Jessica said. “I’ve known her for years.
She used to work in the city. Her name is Sarah Milton. Of course, you can use a
private agency if you prefer, and I will understand if you would prefer someone
take over from here…”


“No,”
Candace said. “If we’re doing this, and you are willing…”


“Of
course, I am willing,” Jessica told Candace. Candace smiled.


“Doing?”
Jameson asked. “Can someone catch me up?”


Candace
turned at offered Jameson a bright smile. “Jessica is saying she will handle
the adoption for us, Jameson. Assuming that is still what you want.”


Jameson’s
jaw dropped and she looked at Jessica in disbelief, afraid to believe what she
had just heard.


“She
really is adorable,” Jessica joked to Candace.


“Jameson?”
Candace directed Jameson’s attention back to her. 


“You
mean we can try to adopt Cooper?” Jameson asked. Candace nodded. 


“I
never like to discount issues,” Jessica said. “I don’t foresee any, though—if
that makes you feel any better.”


“Should
we? Move to foster first” Candace asked.


Jessica
shrugged. “You could. I don’t see the need. The fact is, that process will take
as long. You have an advocate in Ginny Ross. You’ll have no issue with a home
study, character references, and you are financially sound. I don’t anticipate
issues.”


“So?
What happens?”


“We
fill out the application. I work with the agency along with you. From what I
understand, Cooper will be placed temporarily here in Albany. You will be asked
to complete visitations. Probably beginning at his foster home and gradually
moving to longer visits spent here, likely with Ms. Ross or someone else
present. It’s checks and balances,” Jessica explained. “Once that is completed,
they will move to place him in your home,” Jessica said.


“That’s
it?” Jameson asked. “It’s that easy.”


“Not
easy. Frankly, you are at an advantage because of Candace,” Jessica said
flatly. “And, you are at an advantage because you have the financial resources.
And, you are at an advantage because Cooper is a little older, not white and
needs placement.”


“What
does that mean?” Jameson asked. “He’s not white? What does that have to do with
anything?”


“It
shouldn’t,” Jessica agreed. “But, it does. And, Jameson Cooper’s background
would not make it easier for him to get adopted either. To be honest, without
you and Candace, I would expect he would likely have fallen into the system.”


Jameson
felt sick. Immediately, she wondered how many Coopers there were out there
without anyone who wanted them. Candace sensed the shift in her wife and
squeezed her hand again.


“Jessica,
what do you need from us?”


“Nothing
right now. I’ll need you to sign some papers next week.”


“You
are not doing this for free,” Candace said flatly.


“Yes,
I am,” Jessica replied firmly. “And, don’t think about arguing with me. You can
buy me dinner.”


“I
should buy you a restaurant for what you’ve already done,” Candace said.


“Too
much work,” Jessica scoffed at the notion making Candace laugh. “Do me a favor?”
Jessica looked at Jameson.


“Anything,”
Jameson said.


“Don’t
let her read that folder without a bottle of wine. She’s going to get pissed
when she reads what Ms. Cosgrove had to say about your future son.”


Jameson
nodded dumbly as Candace made her way to her feet to escort Jessica out. “I owe
you,” Candace said as she opened the door of her office.


“No,
you don’t,” Jessica said honestly. “You know, I will always care about you,
Candy. It might not be the way it was, but I never stopped caring about you or
the kids.”


“I
do know,” Candace said. 


“Besides,
you might need me to keep Shell calm.”


Candace
laughed. “I’m glad she called you.”


“Me
too,” Jessica agreed. “I’ll be in touch.”


Candace
hugged Jessica and kissed her on the cheek. “You know, you always were a big
softie.”


“I’ll
keep your secrets,” Jessica winked. “You keep mine.”


Candace
watched Jessica leave and laughed. She
closed the door again and turned back to Jameson. “You okay?”


Jameson
looked at Candace and nodded. “Candace?”


“Yeah?”


“This
means I’ll be somebody’s mom?”


Candace
grinned. “Just realizing that?”


“What
if I suck?”


Candace
laughed. “I’m not worried about that at all.”


“What
if I lose him or something?” Jameson asked seriously.


“You
haven’t lost Spencer yet.”


“I
know where to look for him,” Jameson
said. “What if Cooper…”


Candace
silenced Jameson with a kiss. “You will be amazing,” she said assuredly.


“You
think?” Jameson asked.


“No,
I know,” Candace said. 


“You’re
sure, right? That you want to do this?”


Candace
smiled. “Jameson, if you had told me when we met that we would be sitting in
The Governor’s Mansion talking about being parents, I would have told you to
have me committed.”


“But?”


“Things
change,” Candace said. “I don’t think there is much I would be afraid to do
with you. And, I don’t think there is anything I would rather do than this.
That’s the truth.”


Jameson
leaned in and kissed Candace on the forehead. “Never boring, is it?”


“Not
in this family.”


***


Two Months Later


“Nervous?”
Jameson asked her wife,


“Maybe
a little,” Candace admitted with a smile. 


Jameson
grinned. “Me too.”


Jameson
looked ahead to the Cape Cod home in front of them. Ginny Ross and Cooper’s
foster mom Elaine were standing in the doorway.


“Ginny,”
Candace greeted the social worker. “Hello, Elaine.”


“Governor,”
Ginny Ross smiled. “He’s waiting in his bedroom,” she told Candace and Jameson.



“Is
it all right if we…” Candace began to ask.


Elaine
nodded. “I’m not sure he really understands,” she told Candace and Jameson. “I
mean, that he gets to stay with you.”


Candace
nodded her understanding and took Jameson’s hand and they made their way up the
stairs to Cooper’s bedroom. Cooper was sitting on the bed with a pad of paper
and his crayons. A blue suitcase sat by the door topped by a floppy, stuffed
frog.


“Cooper?”
Candace called into the room.


Cooper looked up, smiled, threw his project down and
ran to Candace. 


“Well, that is some greeting,” Candace commented. 


Candace and Jameson had been visiting with Cooper
regularly over the last two months. As Jessica had guessed, the visits started
here at Cooper’s foster home. Elaine Rand was a woman in her sixties who had
been caring for children like Cooper for over thirty years. She had been a
social worker at one time and Candace was grateful that Cooper had been under
Elaine’s compassionate care while she and Jameson traversed what at times could
be a convoluted system. Gradually, visit times increased and Cooper had finally
been allowed to stay with Candace and Jameson overnight a handful of times. 


Candace had been surprised by her children’s reaction
to the news that Cooper would be joining their family, Michelle, as she
expected, raised a number of concerns about
Candace’s career. Jonah had accepted the news with a smile, which had not
surprised her. It was Marianne who had completely taken Candace off guard. She
found herself recalling Marianne’s words as Cooper wrapped his arms around her
legs.


“Shell, knock
it off,” Marianne told her younger sister.


“What? You of
all people…”


Marianne anticipated
where her sister was heading and stopped her cold. “I was wrong about a lot of
things,” she said. “Why shouldn’t J.D. and Mom have kids if that’s what they
want? You’re the one who said that to me.”


“Yeah, but Mom
wasn’t governor then.”


“So? Mom is
still Mom, Shell.”


Candace sat
listening to her daughters’ conversation, curious as to where it would lead. She
caught a glimpse of Jameson across the room watching curiously as well.


“Marianne, I’m
not saying that Mom and J.D. can’t have kids. I’m just saying that they should think
about the future.”


“Hello! We are
sitting right here,” Jameson reminded them. Michelle looked at Jameson and
waved her off. Jameson looked across the room at Candace, who had arched her brow in amusement.


“Your sisters
are insane,” Laura whispered in Jonah’s ear. He laughed.


“For someone who
liked to accuse me of being selfish, you sure are playing the role well,” Marianne
said to Michelle.


“How am I being selfish?” Michelle asked.


“You want Mom
to run for higher office. That’s what this is about. I could be selfish too,
you know? Mom and J.D. have Spencer and Maddie a lot right now…”


“Marianne,”
Jameson reached over to Marianne, who was
sitting in a chair beside her. “Spencer and Maddie are always welcome. Always.
Don’t think that is changing,” she said.


Marianne smiled
at Jameson. “J.D., I know that, but I also know that this little boy will need
both you and Mom just like Spencer and Maddie need me. I would hope, well…I
hope I can help you sometime too.”


Candace bit her
lip to contain a rising tide of emotion. Loss tended to change people. It
brought them to earth. She could see evidence of that in Marianne. 


“Well, I think it’s
cool,” Jonah said. “Not that anyone ever asks me.”


“You think
everything is cool,” Michelle laughed.


“Not true,”
Jonah said. “I’m a little peeved they get to skip the diaper phase.” Marianne
laughed.


“Umm? Excuse
me?” Candace chimed. “I’ve changed more diapers than everyone in this room put
together, thank you very much.”


Jonah held up
his hand in defense. “I’m just being
honest,” he said, receiving a slight poke from Laura.


“Look,” Candace
changed the tenor in the room. “Assuming that everything works out, Cooper will
need to know that you all accept him. He hasn’t had the kind of support any of
us have enjoyed,” Candace said. “And, he
looks different than our family. He will need all of you to make him believe
and understand that he is part of this family.”


“I really hope
you can all support this,” Jameson said quietly.


Michelle rolled
her eyes and threw up her hands. “Of course, we support you,” she said. “Don’t
be stupid, J.D.”


Candace
laughed. “You sure do have a way with words, Shell.”


“Learned from
the best, Mom.”


“J.D.,”
Marianne turned to Jameson with tears in her eyes. “Cooper is a lucky kid to have
someone like you and Mom want to be his parents,” she said honestly. “We all
are.”


Jameson noted the tear rolling over Candace’s
cheek. Cooper was wrapped around her legs and Candace was stroking his head.
Jameson’s heart warmed and fluttered at the sight. Each time they had been
forced to leave Cooper, it had become increasingly difficult for them both.
And, Jameson was sure it had been equally hard on the little boy at their feet.


“Coop?” Jameson squatted down. Cooper pulled away
from Candace slightly and smiled at Jameson. “How would you like to go home
with us?” she asked.


Cooper looked up at
Candace, who raised her brow and nodded. “Jay?”
he asked Jameson.


“Yes, Coop?”


“All night?” he asked.


Candace knelt down beside Jameson and looked at
Cooper. “Every night, Cooper,” she said.


Cooper seemed to consider her answer. He loved
Candace, but he still had not figured out how to address her. Spencer called
her Nana and most of the adults called her Mom. It puzzled him. He had taken to
calling her Miss C. because Elaine would always announce when Miss Jameson and
Miss Candace were coming to see him.”


“Miss C.?” he asked politely. Candace waited for
him to continue. “Eggs too?” he asked her.


“Yes, Cooper, I will make you eggs for breakfast
whenever I can,” she promised.


“Spen?” he looked at her.


“Spencer is not there right now, no. He will be
over this weekend, though,” Candace promised. “And, so will everyone else you’ve
met.”


“Grandma?” he asked her.


Candace laughed. “Yes, Grandma Pearl too.”


Cooper smiled. “Can we go?” 


Jameson laughed. “I thought you’d never ask,” she
said. She watched as Cooper grabbed hold of Candace’s hand. Jameson retrieved
Cooper’s suitcase and passed him his stuffed frog. She remembered the day
Spencer had given it to Cooper. Froggie, as Spencer called him, had been
Spencer’s bedmate and playmate ever since Jameson could remember. One
afternoon, Jameson had come into the living room at the farmhouse to get Cooper
ready to go home. Cooper has started to cry. He made no sound, but the moment
that Spencer had seen the tears falling down his friend’s cheeks, he had run to
retrieve Froggie.


“Take
Froggie,” Spencer told Cooper. Cooper accepted the frog with wide eyes. “He
knows the way back,” Spencer said.


Cooper looked up at Jameson and Candace as they
approached the stairs. “Chicken fingers?”


Jameson laughed. “I give up,” she said. “Between
you and Spencer I will never get to have pizza.” Cooper looked puzzled. Jameson
laughed harder. “Chicken fingers it is,” she said.


“And, mac and cheese,” Cooper declared.


“Well, at least,
that’s a little variety,” Jameson commented. “And, something I can actually
handle. Okay, chicken fingers and mac and cheese for you,” she said. “And,
fortune cookies for you,” Jameson whispered in Candace’s ear.


“Why?” Candace whispered back. “Hoping to get
lucky?”


“Nah, I think I already got the best fortune.”


***


“Goodnight, Cooper,” Candace said, placing a kiss
on his head. Cooper looked up at her. “What is it, sweetheart?” she asked.


“Will Jay take me home tomorrow?”


Candace smiled. “No, Cooper. This is home now. Jay
and I will be here when you wake up and when you go to sleep again,” she told
him.


“Two sleeps?”
he asked excitedly.


“Every sleep, Cooper. This is your bed now. Your room.”


“Ten sleeps?”
he asked with a smile.


“A thousand sleeps,”
Candace promised.


“A million?” he bounced under the covers.


“A million, Cooper,” Candace said. Cooper’s smile
brought another round of tears to Candace’s
eyes.


“Hey, you two,” Jameson popped her head in. “I
wanted to say goodnight.”


“Jay! I get a million sleeps here.”


Jameson chuckled. “That’s a lot of sleeps, huh?”


“Yeah. More than a thousand,” Cooper said.


“It is more than a thousand,” Jameson agreed. She
made her way to Cooper and kissed him on the head. 


“Spen was right.”


“Spencer was right about what?” Candace wondered.


“Froggie knows the way,” Cooper said. He cuddled the
stuffed frog and closed his eyes.


“Froggie knows the way?” Candace whispered to
Jameson as they left the room.


“Spencer told him that Froggie knew the way home,”
Jameson explained. “That’s why he gave Froggie to Coop.”


Candace nodded. “They really are something, those
two.”


“Yep.”


Jameson led Candace into their bedroom and watched
as Candace shed her clothing and replaced it with a long T-shirt before hopping
into bed. Jameson followed her normal routine and slipped on a pair of pajama
pants and a T-shirt. She was emotionally and physically drained in the best of
ways. Jameson could tell Candace was in the same place. Candace’s eyes twinkled
amid the circles beneath them. Jameson grabbed something from inside her
nightstand and climbed into bed beside her wife. She handed the small slip of
paper to Candace.


“What’s this?” Candace asked.


“You won’t remember. I told you a while back I got
an interesting fortune about Cooper.”


Candace unfurled the paper and read it: A short stranger will soon enter your life
with blessings to share.


Candace chuckled. “Are you adding in bed to that
one?” she joked.


“Might as well, if he is anything like Spence we’ll
need a bigger bed.”


Candace laughed and settled herself into Jameson’s
arms. “I love you, Jameson.”


Jameson held Candace close. She breathed in Candace’s
scent and sighed. So many things had changed for both of them since they had met.
Jameson thought about Cooper’s excitement over a million sleeps. She understood. There was something
indescribable in finding home, in knowing
that a million sleeps would never be
enough because you were finally home.


“I love you,” Jameson said. “I had another fortune
tonight you know?”


Candace pried
one eye open. “Oh?”


“Yeah, it said: Now
is the time to try something new…In bed.”


Candace grinned. “Right on the money again. It’s
called sleep.”


Jameson laughed. “Goodnight, Candace.”


“Goodnight, Lunatic.”


“I really do love you,” Jameson said.


“That’s why I married a lunatic. Only chance I had,” Candace joked. “And, I love
you too.”


Jameson closed her eyes. “Holy shit,” she thought
and her eyes opened. “I’m somebody’s mom!”
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